The Rohatyn Center *for* Global Affairs Student Academic Journal | Volume 6

MIDDLEBURY JOURNAL OF GLOBAL AFFAIRS



Art Provided by Vecteezy.com

The Rohatyn Center *for* Global Affairs Student Academic Journal | Volume 6

MIDDLEBURY JOURNAL OF GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Director of the Rohatyn Student Advisory Board

Suria Vanrajah '22

Rohatyn Student Advisory Board Members

Elizabeth Cady '23 Lillian Jones '23 Vera Rousseff '23 Erica Swirsky '23 Steven Zheng '23 Catherine Kish '24

Printed April 2022



Middlebury College Rohatyn Center for Global Affairs



Foreword

We are pleased to present the *Middlebury Journal of Global Affairs*, Middlebury College's interdisciplinary undergraduate academic journal which highlights a broad range of global and international topics. Published by the Rohatyn Center for Global Affairs and managed by the Rohatyn Center's student advisory board, the journal is Middlebury College's only academic journal and an excellent opportunity for students of all disciplines to showcase their work. Highlighting the wide range and academic rigor of Middlebury College students, this year's journal covers topics from the Greek debt crisis to the American exercise of biopower in Puerto Rico. This year's pieces represent the finest and most rigorous work we received from our largest batch of submissions in recent memory and we are pleased to share them with our readers.

In its second year bearing the name the *Middlebury Journal of Global Affairs*, the Rohatyn Center's student publication seeks to give students a platform to highlight their exemplary work in global affairs. This year's journal returns to our original mandate of promoting scholarly, academic work at Middlebury College, choosing to forgo the creative works and translated works of previous editions. We see this departure not as a limitation of the journal, but as an opportunity to return to the journal's roots. We hope that this journal can serve as a platform for years to come to highlight and encourage the study of global affairs by our classmates across every discipline.

This year's edition of the *Middlebury Journal of Global Affairs* would not have been possible without the support of many at Middlebury College. I would particularly like to thank the Rohatyn Student Advisory Board, their enthusiasm and commitment to continuing and strengthening the legacy of this journal are truly unmatched and invaluable. A special thank you as well to Valerie Costello and the Middlebury printing services staff for their patience and guidance in making this journal a reality. Finally, I would like to thank the Rohatyn Center staff, particularly associate director Charlotte Tate, director Mark Williams, and operations manager Margaret DeFoor for their endless support of this journal and the study of global affairs at Middlebury.

As our campus, and the world more broadly, changes rapidly for yet another year, we hope that this journal can serve as a reminder of the enduring commitment of Middlebury College students to continued academic exploration. We hope their work serves as a reminder of the importance of continuing to engage globally, even when it may seem most difficult.

Sincerely,

Suria Vanrajah '22 Director of the Rohatyn Student Advisory Board Rohatyn Center for Global Affairs at Middlebury College



Table of Contents

In the Name of Modernization, Racial Erasure, Bipower, and Systems of U.S. Control in 20th Century Puerto Rico Olivia O'Brien, Class of 2021.5

11

6

Evaluating the Political Commentary of Chinese Artists Qinwen (Rachel) Lu, Class of 2023

20

Influence in Cyberspace Grace Carroll, Class of 2022

Putin, Populism, and Foreign Manipulation: The "New Normal" of Russian

31

A Proposal for a Childhood Nutrition Education & Supplement Program in Southwestern China ZeJun (Jerry) Li, Class of 2023

37

A Story of Two Colonies: A Comparative Analysis of the Economic Impact of British and French Colonial Rule in Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire Michael Eller, Class of 2024



The Greek Debt Crisis and the Problem of Depression-Prevention Benjamin Lahey, Class of 2021.5



Olivia O'Brien '21.5

In the Name of Modernization: Racial Erasure, Biopower, and Systems of U.S. Control in Twentieth-Century Puerto Rico

Abstract

This piece explores the dark history of United States modernization projects in Puerto Rico during the twentieth century. It focuses on the policies associated with Operation Bootstrap, such as birth control and migration campaigns, which sought to maintain control over the Puerto Rican labor pool. This piece argues that the term "modernization" disguises the extractive relationship between the U.S. and Puerto Rico, as well as the ways these projects weaponized race, class, and gender to sustain this imperialist framework. It also unpacks how narratives of "overpopulation" were a way to erase the role of colonialism by creating social and economic disruption on the island, and instead placed blame on Puerto Rican reproduction.

elia Mestre was raised in the eastern coastal lands of Puerto Rico mythologized as "La Perla del Oriente," "The Pearl of the Orient" (Quintanilla 2004). Officially, "La Perla del Oriente" is called Humacao, a name derived from the name of the Taíno chief *Jumacao*, who once ruled the municipality. Surrounded by the Cerro and Labarbera mountains, Delia was quite literally nestled in the oyster shell of her village's geography. The Antón Ruiz, Humacao and Candelero rivers, and the Frontera brook twist and flow into the Vieques Passage. Mangroves grow in red, white, and black (BoricuaOnline n.d.).

Delia lived and breathed the tragic irony of Humacao: her village was both a jewel treasured for its bountiful richness, and a site of struggle and suffering. The natural gifts of her environment could not fend off malnutrition. Nor could it prevent young children from working in the sugar-cane fields. It could not equip the concrete homes in her barrio with indoor plumbing. The doctors and social workers that visited her community would tell her that her poverty was endemic to her fellow rural women. Their prescription for her suffering was simple enough: stop having children. These narratives snaked their way through Delia's community and through similar farming towns across Puerto Rico. In the face of her suffering, Delia placed her faith in the medical authorities (Quintanilla 2004). Thus, in 1955, salvation arrived at "La Perla del Oriente" in the form of a magic capsule.

Unbeknownst to Delia was that this magic capsule was part of the early clinical trials in the development of the modern birth control pill. Humacao was a site for testing and improving the pill. Its form was imperfect, and the bodies of Delia and other humaceñas were sacrificed as test subjects and, consequently, as potential casualties. Prior to its introduction in Humacao, synthetic estrogen and progesterone had only been tested on mice and rabbits. Years later, in a 2004 interview with *The Orlando Sentinel*, Delia and other humaceña women reflected on their unknowing participation in the pill's clinical trials. Aches, pains, depression–these were some of the side effects of the not-yet-for-sale, proto-pill. Many described their realization over the years that the consent they had given was in fact not consent at all (Quintanilla 2004).

To some, Delia's story may seem like a stand-alone blemish on United States history—an aberrant mistake made by its pharmaceutical companies. Yet a closer inspection of twentieth-century United States modernization projects in Puerto Rico suggests that this tragic tale fits neatly within the historical narrative.

Following Puerto Rico's first elections in 1948, Luis Muñoz Marín became the first governor. He came from a family entrenched in politics. His father served as the Secretary of State, Chief of the Cabinet for the Government of Puerto Rico, and member of the House of Delegates. Due to the location of his father's positions, Muñoz Marín received the majority of his education on the mainland at Georgetown Preparatory School in Washington, DC. Though educated in the far-off classrooms of the mainland United States, Muñoz Marín spoke confidently of his plans for the island. At first, Muñoz Marín had advocated for independence from the United States, until he was expelled from the Liberal Party. In the interest of preserving his political power, Muñoz Marín reformulated his vision.

In the aftermath of his political ostracisation, Muñoz Marín abandoned the cause for Puerto Rican independence. In an exact reversal of his previously held convictions, he founded El Partido Popular Democrático (PPD), which sought to maintain Puerto Rico's status as a territory. He asserted that as a territory, Puerto Rico could receive foreign investment while simultaneously maintaining a degree of autonomy. "Pan, tierra, y libertad" (bread, land and liberty"), were the promises of Muñoz Marín to the Puerto Rican people (Encyclopaedia Britannica n.d.). Muñoz Marín's defection, however, soon turned into cruelty. Puerto Rico's Law 53, known as La Mordaza, criminalized any activity that appeared to promote independence. Under the auspices of Muñoz Marín, Puerto Ricans couldn't even sing their national anthem "La Borinqueña" without fear of prosecution (LeBrón 2017).

Simultaneous to Muñoz Marín's sudden shift on the question of the island's status, policy architects on the mainland forged their own plans for the future of Puerto Rico. In the wake of World War II, during the 1950s and 1960s, Operation Bootstrap emerged as the United States' central economic policy in Puerto Rico. This program of so-called "modernization" purported to lift Puerto Rico out of its poverty by way of export-led industrialization and foreign private investment (Berman Santana 1998). If Puerto Rico could simply pull itself by the bootstraps, the American Dream would also be granted to its once-colony, now-territory of Puerto Rico. From his seat of power, the mercurial Muñoz Marín latched on to the golden promises of Operation Bootstrap and espoused the possibilities of modernization.

In order to attract foreign investors, Muñoz Marín worked to craft a marketable image of the island. This idealized, investmentworthy Puerto Rico, designed and sold by Muñoz Marín, was distinct from the mainland United States in one way in particular: race. Race, Marín declared, was nonexistent. Whereas racism seeped into all corners of the social, economic, and political cultures of the United States, Muñoz Marín argued that Puerto Rico transcended such problems to the level of racial utopia. This post-racial image of Puerto Rico was codified into the demographic breakdown of the island during *el censo criollo* of the 1950s. During this census count, which Puerto Rico was permitted to conduct independently, the question of racial identification was eliminated. In the absence of the race question, Muñoz Marín believed he had done away with centuries of Puerto Rican history, wherein race and racism existed as meaningful constructs and systems (Florido 2020).

Yet despite Muñoz Marín's official pronouncement of the death of race in Puerto Rico, Operation Bootstrap depended on both the creation and manipulation of race as a real category. The core issue that Operation Bootstrap purported to solve was the problem of "overpopulation," a term that became a tool of United States political actors. This single word worked to erase the colonial history that created social and economic disruption on the island, and instead placed blame on Puerto Rican reproduction. It relied on the logic that Puerto Rican women were having children at a rate that strained the island's resources. Operation Bootstrap utilized the red herring of "overpopulation" to promote its economic strategy. Migration of Puerto Rican laborers to the United States mainland was one component of this strategy. In the name of modernization and progress, migration to areas like New York was promoted and facilitated to address the supposed issue of limited capacity on the island. In reality, migration relied on the colonial framework to serve the labor needs of post-World War II U.S. society (Berman Santana 1998, 109).

The mid-twentieth century migration programs out of Puerto Rico became a racialized process. On December 26th, 1942, Jaime Bagué and Commissioner of Labor Santiago Iglesias Jr.—two Puerto Rican officials—met with four North American functionaries to produce a report on Puerto Rican migration to the United States. During this meeting, the committee defined the ideal migrant for U.S. labor needs. The report stated: "only white workers should be encouraged to migrate to Southern states although this policy should not be formally incorporated in any statements or documents." In the same breath, the report stated that the migrants should also be "younger, single, skilled workers whether proficient in agriculture or industry." The recommendations of Bagué, Iglesias, and the four functionaries would possess great power over the negotiation of race in Puerto Rico. By way of migration, the possibility of economic mobility was granted almost exclusively to white Puerto Ricans. Yet, despite this privilege, these migrants were fundamentally marginalized because of their status as a disposable workforce (Meléndez 2017, 41).

Operation Bootstrap utilized alternative ways to exact its control over the labor pool on the island of Puerto Rico. Birth control became a technology of biopower that enabled the control of bodies, all while disguised as a modernization project. The idea of birth control as a way to address supposed "overpopulation" echoed conversations that transpired earlier in the twentieth century. In 1932, Theodore Schroeder wrote a piece called "Porto Rico's Population Problem" for Margaret Sanger's Birth Control Review. Schroeder, a mainland writer, detailed the various problems with Puerto Rico, such as unemployment, disease, and overall poverty, and warned that such factors could lead to unrest on the island. Schroeder argued that birth control was the only solution. If Puerto Rico did not comply, Schroeder said that the U.S. would impose it by force. He went so far as to say that if Puerto Rico did not reduce its population on its own, the United States would intervene with military force (Briggs 2006, 77). The writings of Schroeder reveal the continued imperialist framework: birth control, in this context, was explicitly a stand-in for guns.

Premised on the progressive idea of "family planning," birth control campaigns that popped up in rural communities in Puerto Rico during the mid-twentieth century were rooted in deception, racism, and classism. Working-class women and women of color became the targets of these eugenist birth control campaigns (Briggs 2006, 111). With the creation of new factories in Puerto Rico through Operation Bootstrap, birth control projects had the underlying goal of maintaining a disposable, non-childbearing female workforce. As a result, sterilization, commonly known as "la operación," became such a common practice that between the 1930s and 1970s, around one-third of the Puerto Rican female population had been sterilized. Many of these women later expressed the lack of information surrounding the procedure (Andrews 2017).

The hospital social worker that visited Delia Mestre's barrio in Humacao is a singular manifestation of the island-wide political and economic agenda to exert control over Puerto Rico. Laura Briggs, a feminist critic and historian of reproductive politics and U.S. empire, argues that "Puerto Rico was explicitly a "laboratory" in which developmentforeign aid, industrialization (a.k.a. the "global assembly line"), import substitution, and population control—was being tested as a global policy" (Briggs 2006, 110). From the structural level to individual bodies, Puerto Rico became a petri dish for United States experimentation. All the while, the urgings of Luis Muñoz Marín reverberated throughout the island. The man who once supported Puerto Rican independence now gave the United States free rein to control the reproductive health of Puerto Rican women.

By 1962, when the birth control projects were in full operation in Puerto Rico, Muñoz Marín had been governor of the island for sixteen years. The sinister reality of Operation Bootstrap had long reared its ugly head under his unceasing reign. In the name of modernization, the creole elite supported the United States in exacting economic control over Puerto Rico. Emerging from the systems of colonialism and imperialism, "modernization" projects weaponized race, class, and gender as a way to sustain the extractive framework. In the face of this reality, young members of El Partido Popular Democrático came to believe in the value of officials' term limits. Referring to themselves as the "twenty-twos," the group, which included Muñoz Marín's own daughter, Victoria, suggested that he resign (Bernier-Grand 1995, 86). After years of supporting and propagating policy that simply created the illusion of Puerto Rican autonomy, Muñoz Marín's authority was finally called into question.

Delia's village of Humacao, lauded as the "La Perla del Oriente," or the "Pearl of the Orient," also goes by two other lesser-known names. "La Ciudad Gris" y "Los Roye Huesos." In Spanish, these names translate to "The Gray City" and "Bone-Gnawers" (BoricuaOnline n.d.). These names perhaps complicate the vision of Humacao as purely a region of aweinspiring biodiversity and natural beauty. They conjure Brigg's idea of the "laboratory," or rather a mortuary. "La Ciudad Gris" and "Roye Hueso" evoke the grotesque nature, darkness, and destruction that emerged from the violent project of modernization in Humacao and Puerto Rico at large.

Works Cited

Andrews, Katherine. 2017. "The Dark History of Forced Sterilization of Latina Women." *Panoramas*, October 31, 2017. https://www. panoramas.pitt.edu/health-and-society/darkhistory-forced-sterilization-latina-women.

Berman Santana, Déborah. 1995. "Puerto Rico's Operation Bootstrap: Colonial Roots of a Persistent Model for "Third World" Development." *Revista Geográfica*, no. 124: 87–116.

Bernier-Grand, Carmen T. 1995. *Poet and Politician of Puerto Rico: Don Luis Munoz Marín*. New York: Orchard Books.

Briggs, Laura. 2006. *Reproducing Empire: Race, Sex, Science, and U.S. Imperialism in Puerto Rico.* Berkeley: University of California Press.

Florido, Adrian. 2020. "Puerto Rico, Island of Racial Harmony?" *Codeswitch*. Podcast audio. April 24, 2020. https://www.npr. org/2020/04/23/842832544/puerto-ricoisland-of-racial-harmony/.

Nuestro Puerto Rico. n.d. "Humacao." Accessed November 13, 2021. http://nuestropuertorico. com/municipalities/en-humacao/. "Humacao, Puerto Rico: Pearl of the Orient." n.d. *BoricuaOnline* n.d. https://boricuaonline. com/en/humacao-puerto-rico/.

LeBrón, Marisol. 2017. "Puerto Rico and the Colonial Circuits of Policing." *The North American Congress on Latin America*. September 27, 2017. https://nacla.org/ news/2017/09/27/puerto-rico-and-colonialcircuits-policing.

"Luis Muñoz Marín." n.d. *Encyclopaedia Britannica*. Accessed November 18, 2021. https://www.britannica.com/biography/Luis-Munoz-Marin.

Meléndez, Edgardo. 2017. "Chapter 1 Puerto Rican Migration and the Colonial State." In *Sponsored Migration the State and Puerto Rican Postwar Migration to the United States.* Columbus: The Ohio State University Press, 25-48.

Quintanilla, Ray. 2004. "Anger at Island's 'Pill' Test Lingers." *Orlando Sentinel*, April 5, 2004. https://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/osxpm-2004-04-05-0404050142-story.html.



Qinwen (Rachel) Lu '23

Evaluating the Political Commentary of Chinese Artists

Abstract

In this research, I examine how modern and avant-garde artists in China engage in political commentary under the authoritarian regime. I found that artists use three primary methods: direct critique, metaphors, and cosmopolitanism. Using Ai Weiwei as a case study, I found that direct critique is the most effective method of political commentary, as it inspired public mobilization, received a heightened threat response from the government, and even altered the state narrative. I further explored the topic to discuss the effectiveness of artists' sphere of influence, and I argue that the artist is most successful under a loyalist sphere as opposed to the globalist sphere. Looking at artists under a government regime where freedom of expression is limited, my research offers insight into the strategic choices of artists to engage in activism.

The authoritarian regime in China has become increasingly repressive in recent years, and the counter-discourse against the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) continues to be silenced. Since China's reform and opening in 1978, Chinese modern and avant-garde artists have pushed the envelope of censorship and propaganda to engage with new ideas, refusing to be silenced in their pursuit of freedom. Their artistic activism usually takes the form of social or political commentary, an act of disobedience against the mainstream party propaganda. These artists have taken on different methods of activism and have progressed as the country globalizes, taking their platform outside of China to an international audience. How, then, do Chinese artists challenge the authoritarian propaganda apparatus in China?

From the literature, there are three methods to express critique: direct critique, metaphors, and cosmopolitanism. This research assesses the effectiveness of each method. Direct critique is most effective at penetrating the state propaganda because it more successfully mobilizes the public and heightens the threat perceived by the government.

Literature

As mentioned above, there are three methods that artists deploy to participate in political commentary in their artwork: direct critique, metaphors, and cosmopolitanism. Direct dissent is when an artist directly engages a message contradictory to the government's preferred narrative. Artists use the metaphor method to avoid censorship while conveying a subtle message that draws upon cultural or historical cues. Lastly, there is a growing emergence of cosmopolitan artists who have reached success on the global stage outside of mainland China.

Method 1: Direct Critique

Direct dissent is when an artwork speaks out

in direct opposition against governmental authorities. Artist Ai WeiWei used this method in his early works and most prominently in his second major photography series "A Study of Perspectives," where Ai photographs himself giving the middle finger to significant monuments and institutions, with the first in the series shot at Tiananmen Square (Sikes 2013, 7). Ai used a similar method in "Dropping the Urn," where the artist photographed himself dropping and defacing ancient Chinese ceramics (Sikes 2013, 8). Evan Sikes argues that Ai's work offers reconfigurations of traditional notions of worship and veneration towards monuments and ancient artifacts in an attempt to offer subversive views on the political attitudes of the Chinese government (Sikes 2013, 15). Sikes argues that Ai challenges not only the freedom of expression but also the authoritarian practice of the Chinese government to dictate a singular perspective on the cultural and political significance of objects and institutions (Sikes 2013, 15). However, using direct dissent to protest is usually unsuccessful because it is easily recognizable as opposition and makes the artist a target of repression. For instance, Ai was arrested by the Chinese authorities under house arrest on March 3, 2011 for being a threat to national security (Sikes 2013, 18).

Similarly, O'Dea argues that contemporary art is an obvious target of the Chinese government because its unconventional creative singularity is in direct confrontation with authoritarian censorship (Tsokhas 2019, 168-169). Contemporary art is aligned with capitalist individualism and overtly opposes the collectivism of Maoist state socialism (Tsokhas 2019, 168-169). For example, in 2014 artist Guo Jian made a diorama of Tiananmen Square on the 25th anniversary of June 1989 and covered the public square with minced meat (Tsokhas 2019, 169). The police surrounded him and demanded that he destroy the work, and Jian was later deported to Australia (Tsokhas 2019, 169). While this method of dissent is direct and easily perceived, the artist can face severe consequences and will likely create a backlash.

Method 2: Metaphors

The second category is best characterized as metaphors or extended allegories, where artists draw on the symbolisms and alternative pathways to indirectly execute protest. Artists in the later stages of the cultural revolution used allegories extensively—a group of artists known as the "Hotel School" emerged and were criticized as "black painters" by the authorities, and these "black painters" used symbols in their artwork to critique the government (Galikowski 1998, 144). Maria B. Galikowski argues that "black painters" ventured beyond explicit political attacks and instead drew on "a whole range of rich cultural resources to question or make subtle comments on the processes of life" (Galikowski 1998, 148). One of the most significant artworks from the cohort is Huang Yongyu's "The Winking Owl," which uses animals as symbolism to satirize political realities (Galikowski 1998, 146). The owl is both associated with darkness for its nocturnal nature, and with the Western connotation of wisdom, and Galikowski argues that Huang uses the owl in this painting as a signifier of the Chinese intellectual (Galikowski 1998, 147). The owl's wink draws upon the idiom "one eye open and one eye closed" (睁一只 眼、闭一只眼), to demonstrate a sad reality for Chinese intellectuals who witness the uncontrollable political forces, but must keep quiet as a survival mechanism (Galikowski 1998, 147). Galikowski argues that Chinese artists are able to draw on extensive cultural metaphors to convey political messages instead of using crude and direct attacks on authorities (Galikowski 1998, 148).

In the era of the internet, netizens play an important role in metaphorical criticisms of the government, and they draw extensively on visual tropes. Ke Cheng Fang examines the role of memes, specifically the "Wo Ha" (Toad Worship) memes about former leader Jiang Ze Ming. After Xi Jinping took power in late 2012, the government used heavy-handed internet censorship that prompted a group of netizens to criticize the government through alternative channels, including praising former leader Jiang's charisma and talent through various memes (Fang 2020, 44-45). Fang argues that Toad Worshippers use memes as implicit criticism by highlighting the laudable qualities of Jiang as a critique of Xi, such as contrasting Jiang's vivid expressions against Xi's rigid dullness (Fang 2020, 46). Further, Fang argues that the use of Jiang as a ridiculous meme serves to deconstruct the rigid party-state system, where traditionally leaders are viewed with reverence as God-like figures (Fang 2020, 49-50). However, memes of Jiang are a counter-discourse from within the system that paints the leader as fodder for irreverent internet memes (Fang 2020, 44-45).

Science fiction is another arena that uses allegory as a tool of political expression. Liu Cixin is China's most prominent contemporary science fiction author whose books have reached global acclaim. Li Guangyi argues that Liu's science fiction is successful for its creation of a "third-world" that is intertwined with China's historical and material heritage, an intimate combination of allegorical imagination and reality (Li and Isaacson 2019). Liu draws upon a shared experience of hardship to express Chinese national sentiment while imagining the "third-world" as engaging in a never-ending struggle in pursuit of freedom (Li and Isaacson 2019, 8). Li recognizes that the resistance of the "thirdworld" sometimes ends in failure, which furthers the tone of despair permeating Liu's literary expression (Li and Isaacson, 8). In effect, Liu's use of science fiction allows him to portray an imaginary world that more closely approaches the true image of reality.

The downside of this method is that it requires the artists to have a firm grasp on the cultural and societal contexts within China and demands an understanding audience to carry out the intended political critiques. However, using metaphors is also a powerful tool for conveying a subtle political message while appearing loyal to the authorities.

Method 3: Cosmopolitanism

Since the 1990s, the emergence of Cynical Pop and Political Pop movements in China has come to represent contemporary Chinese art in the Western art market and has reached much success. Preece recognizes that Western curators and collectors are the gatekeepers of the lucrative international art market, and therefore favors the narrative of the liberation of artists breaking free from the oppressive state (Preece 2014). Preece argues that market demands incentivize Chinese avantgarde artists to cater to Western ideologies of freedom, democracy, and capitalism; increasingly, Chinese artists are pigeonholed into this singular narrative dominated by Western values (Preece 2014, 35). As a result, the threat of these avant-garde artists to the Chinese government is dissolved by their market value, and the government even uses these artworks as a demonstration of soft power, to flex its appeal to overseas visitors and appear less conservative (Preece 2014, 36).

Aihwa Ong identifies that artwork most provocative to state censorship in China simultaneously appeals to the art boom of avant-garde art, and that "state repression seems to intensify the global commercial interest in forbidden Chinese art" (Ong 2012, 474). Ong builds on the book Empire by Michael Hardt and Antonio Negri who invoke Immanuel Kant's notion of cosmopolitanism, that global capitalism prompts cultural institutions to desire liberation of national identities and yearn for cosmopolitan freedom (Ong 2012, 474-475). To achieve such cosmopolitanism, there has been an influx of Chinese artists setting up studios abroad and attracting western galleries and publicity. Therefore, while an international audience widens the scope of the artist and can invite outside critique of the Chinese government, Preece argues that avant-gardists' threat to the Chinese government is dissolved by the market value. Ong suggests in her research that the perceived threat is diminished by the cosmopolitanism of these artworks and artists.

Argument

Using Ai Weiwei as a case study, this work examines how the artist uses the three methods and evaluates their effectiveness. The effectiveness of the artists' political commentary is examined in two ways: social mobilization and government response. Both social mobilization and government response reflect the artists' penetration of the state propaganda; strong social mobilization shows that the artwork has given the public reasons to protest, and a strong government response demonstrates the state's heightened threat perception.

Sunflower Seeds (2010)

Ai's 2010 artwork "Sunflower Seeds" (Image 1) is an example of the artist using the metaphor and cosmopolitanism method in the globalist sphere. Exhibited at Tate Modern's Turbine Hall, the installation consists of a field of life-size porcelain seeds displayed as a continuous rectangular field, while the public was encouraged to interact with the seeds by walking on them (Tate 2010). The artwork uses the metaphor method to invoke several layers of messaging. On the surface, the imagery of small porcelain seeds making up an entire field evokes the relationship between the individual and the collective. With a Chinese historical context in mind, the seeds are also symbols of the Cultural Revolution, as it was common to characterize Mao as the sun and the people as faithful sunflowers turned towards him. Through this metaphor, the artist conveys the sense of hope and disappointment of the time (Weaver 2020). Additionally, the small individual seeds that build the vast field evokes an analogy between the self and the collective in Chinese society, articulating the tension of freedom and repression common to Ai's artwork. Without using direct dissent, Ai's artwork uses metaphors as an alternative pathway to display his attitude towards the reality of the time. The artwork also uses the cosmopolitanism method in its appeal to the western market. Such a large-scale, experimental installation is awe-inspiring and

innovative in its artistic form that follows the practices of contemporary western art and is particularly attractive to the art market. In its Sotheby's auction, the artwork was sold for £3.50 per sunflower seed.

While western art critics quickly connected the artwork with its Chinese cultural context, most were impressed by the universality of its messaging. Art critic John Jervis suggests that Ai's artwork is not prescriptive to one context, and instead hints at universal questions of obligations, values, strengths, rights, and materialism in society (Jervis 2019). Such interpretation points to the shortcoming of the cosmopolitan method, that its political messaging is easily diluted into a universal context devoid of the highly dynamic Chinese cultural background. The methods metaphor and cosmopolitanism used in this artwork foil the artist from censorship. For example, the Chinese website ARTSPY reported on the exhibition without mentioning its underlying political messaging and focused instead on the artistic techniques behind the project and its purported market value. As a result, in evaluating its effectiveness, this artwork neither drove social mobilization nor faced significant backlash, due to the subtlety of its messaging that weakened its political critique.

Remembering (2009)

In his career, Ai experimented with different methods and spheres of exposure. In his 2009 installation "Remembering" (*Image 2*), Ai uses the method of direct critique to engage in political commentary. The Remembering project was conducted in a loyalist sphere because Ai gathered a group of 100 Chinese netizens to set up a "citizens investigation team" into the Sichuan earthquake, who followed him to the crisis area and conducted interviews with the victims' families (Ai 2018). Although the exhibit took place internationally, the project originated within China and was a direct confrontation with the Chinese authorities.

Ai is direct in his dissent against the Chinese

government's practices, and his response to the 2008 Sichuan Earthquake is representative of the artist's use of performance and visual art to express critique. In 2009, Ai made the project "Remembering," an installation of 9,000 backpacks to spell out the words "她 在这个世界上开心地生活过七年"(For Seven Years She Lived Happily on this Earth), accompanied by his documentary "So Sorry" that accounts his personal investigation into the earthquake (Haus der Kunst 2009). Ai also documented the victims of the catastrophe, including the names of 5,000 schoolchildren, on his blog (Haus der Kunst 2009). This series was exhibited at Haus der Kunst, in Munich, Germany, where Ai took refuge after he was assaulted by police officers in China, an incident which Ai documented on camera (Haus der Kunst 2009). Ai's artistic philosophy is deeply rooted in Maoist and Marxist traditions shaped by his experience growing up during the cultural revolution. Ai uses the idea of "批评、自我批评" (criticism and self-criticism), a term advocated by the Communist Party during the revolutionary period to encourage open discussions of differences amongst members (Sorace 2014, 399). In practice, the party authorities seldom practice criticism and self-criticism but use it as a tactic of repression against dissenters. Ai explicitly calls out this hypocrisy by exercising the idea to its fullest extent, as demonstrated by his personal investigation into the Sichuan earthquake to reflect the government's lack of transparency and responsibility.

With "Remembering," Ai uses the method of direct critique. As the government had strictly censored investigation into the earthquake, these citizen investigators even risked being arrested along with Ai (Ai 2018). During the project, Ai's blog was blocked by Chinese censors, he received official inquiries to review his finances, cameras were installed outside of his house, and the police visited his mother to ask about his activities (Ai 2018). The government's response demonstrates the severity of Ai's threat. Further, Ai was also successful at changing the government's own narrative, as the state later released an official list of victims from the Sichuan earthquake, reflecting the effectiveness of Ai's activism. In 2011, he was detained by the government for tax evasion and the artist was under house arrest for 81 days (Grammaticas 2011). Ai claims that his arrest was politically motivated for his criticism of authoritarianism and censorship (Ai 2018). The government's harsh response against Ai demonstrates his ability to disrupt the state propaganda apparatus, affirming the effectiveness of Ai's activism. However, this equally demonstrates the limitations of the direct critique method that makes artists vulnerable to censorship and repression.

Comparatively, direct critique stands out as the most effective method. "Remembering" successfully exposes the government's propaganda, offers an alternative narrative, and drives social mobilization. However, the artist faced severe repression. In "Sunflower Seeds," the metaphor method diluted the political message of the artwork, and the cosmopolitan method directed the commentary away from the Chinese government. Meanwhile, such expressions protect the artist from repression. Therefore, in evaluating the effectiveness of each method to engage in political commentary, direct critique appears to be most successful.

Discussion

The case study of Ai Weiwei evaluates the opportunities and limitations of each method and demonstrates the versatility of the artist in utilizing these methods throughout his career. The case study also shows that the effectiveness of the critique extends beyond the method employed and should also consider the sphere of exposure that the artwork engages with. I identified two spheres of exposure: the globalists and the loyalists. Artists within the globalist sphere identify as international figures, and the loyalist sphere works within the Chinese system. The two spheres offer different platforms and political realities for the artist to practice political commentary. The effectiveness of the artists' political

commentary is examined in two parts: social mobilization and government response. Both social mobilization and government response reflect the artists' penetration of the state propaganda; strong social mobilization shows that the artwork has given the public reasons to protest, and a strong government response demonstrates the state's heightened threat perception.

Artists using the globalist sphere dilute their Chinese national identities and instead consider themselves international figures. Many of these artists left China as émigré artists and have reached international acclaim. In 1979, a group of rebellious artists and poets known as the Stars Group exhibited their work outside of the China Art Gallery after they were denied exhibition space (Weaver 2020). Frustrated by the political realities that limited their creativity, many of the Stars artists began fleeing China in the 1980s (Weaver 2020). Ma Desheng, a founding member of the Stars, fled for Switzerland and later settled in Paris (ArtAsiaPacific, n.d.) Ma is known for his visual and sculptural manipulations of stones, which he associates with the Taoist philosophy of harmony (ArtAsiaPacific, n.d.) He often portrays a series of stones stacked atop each other, showing that each stone is individual, but together form a relationship of interdependency and understanding. Ma does not shy away from his artwork's implications of Chinese politics. He said in an interview, "The Communist Party claims its own freedom, but doesn't give freedom to others" (AC Films 2018). Ma's commentary suggests that the authoritarian regime dictates the stones to exist only in a stack without freedom as individuals. However, Ma followed up the interview by broadening his commentary to a global space, positioning himself as an international artist and not a Chinese political critic. Ma said, "Politics should not be limited to the relationships between people, and between countries. Like this, we will never transcend anything. We should go towards a bigger space—the earth, the universe—in order to look for real freedom. Then, it will be beautiful" (AC Films 2018). Ma invokes

the border crossing, the international value of his artistic presence, and the distance away from China allows him more freedom to make social and political commentary.

Ma is a cosmopolitan artist because he is no longer a Chinese national, he exhibits exclusively outside of mainland China, and his interviews position him as an international presence. While Ma's success in calligraphy, sculpture, and other pictorial practices has influenced other modern artists, his presence as an activist has not directly invoked social mobilization. Ma admits that he is not interested in being an "inconvenience" to China or the Communist Party and prefers to pursue his practices by simply creating and being happy (ArtAsiaPacific, n.d.). The Chinese government has not directly exercised repression against Ma or responded to his work since he left China, and he has a small presence on the Chinese internet. On Baidu Baike, a Chinese encyclopedic page, Ma is described as an émigré artist skilled in calligraphy and sculpture with no mention of the Stars group or his activism (BaiduBaike, n.d.). Ma's lack of presence in the Chinese media shows that the government can easily dismiss him as a non-threat. Under such evaluation, Ma's political commentary is ineffective in penetrating the state's propaganda because he fails to mobilize the public or present himself as a significant threat to the government.

Artists in the loyalist sphere either exhibit within China, or they are in a direct confrontation with the Chinese government. A monumental example is the China/ Avant-Garde exhibit in February 1989 in the National Art Gallery. From an artistic perspective, the exhibit hoped to demonstrate the emergence of a new generation of artists since the Cultural Revolution. The political intention of the exhibit was demonstrated by its logo of "No U-Turn" an endorsement of Deng Xiaoping's opening and reform policies, and modern art was China's first step in opening up to the world (ArtAsiaPacific, n.d.). Due to their cultural and political weight, the artworks went through a tedious vetting process conducted by the Ministry of Culture, and any artwork explicitly displaying dissent would be forbidden (ArtAsiaPacific, n.d.). As a result, artists could only use metaphors to convey political messaging. For example, the artwork "Dialogue" by exhibition and performance artist Xiao Lu supposedly demonstrated the miscommunication between men and women but could also be read as accusing the government's failure to listen to the people's calls for democratic reform (Colville 2021). During the exhibit, Xiao Lu shot her own artwork with a military pistol (Colvile 2021). Wang Guang Yi exhibited his artwork "Mao AO," a portrait of Mao Zedong superimposed in a grid by the artist, and viewers could have interpreted this seemingly innocuous portrait as restrictingMao within the grids and eliminating his larger-than-life status (Colville 2021).

This exhibit fit the criteria of the loyalist approach as the artworks were exhibited in China after screening by the state authorities while also conveying subtle political messages. To evaluate its effectiveness, this exhibit was successful in driving mass mobilization, as most historians associate this exhibit with inspiring subsequent pro-democracy protests from young people across the country. Some art historians called Xiao Lu's gunshots "the opening shots of Tiananmen" in hindsight, alluding to the mass student protest at Tiananmen Square in June of that year (Colville 2021). The government responded with caution as the exhibit was heavily guarded and shut down twice during its two-week showing (ArtAsiaPacific, n.d.). More significantly, the protests that followed eventually led to the bloody crackdown on pro-democracy protests at Tiananmen, and this use of violence shows the high level of threat perceived by the government (ArtAsiaPacific, n.d.).

Throughout his career, Ai has engaged with both the globalist and the loyalist spheres. Like other émigré artists, Ai reached global acclaim by exhibiting at international shows and found increased freedom outside of China, however, unlike émigré artists, Ai does not distance himself from China and his loyalties remained because he centers his work on Chinese commentary and collaborates with the government on state-sponsored projects. For the 2008 Olympics, Ai collaborated in the design of the Bird's Nest stadium, signaling of his allegiance with the state (Ong 2012). Ai believed his design represented emptiness and the absence of traditional notions, whereas the state saw it as a container of Chinese culture, so Ai refused to attend the Olympics due to this misappropriation (Ong 2012). Ai's participation in government projects and his commitment to Chinese philosophy make him a direct confrontation of the state and impossible to dismiss. As a result, Ai faces harsh government response.

Conclusion

This research aimed to evaluate the effectiveness of Chinese artists when engaging in political commentary. The literature synthesized three methods: direct critique, metaphors, and cosmopolitanism. Using Ai Weiwei as a case study, direct critique is the most effective method of political commentary, as it inspired public mobilization, received a heightened threat response from the government, and even altered the state narrative.

Ai uses the three methods in two spheres to approach his activism: the loyalist and the globalist sphere. Artists are adaptive in using the two approaches and they are selective in using the three methods. Artists' political commentary is most effective in the loyalist sphere. This research offers insight into the methods and approaches used by Chinese artists and found that artists make strategic choices in their political commentary depending on prior experience, historical context, and artistic subject. At a time when artistic freedom seems dire and limited, this work offers a more complex and dynamic outlook on the political commentary of Chinese artists.

Images

Works Cited

Image 1 (Tate Modern)



Ai Weiwei, Sunflower Seeds, 2008, porcelain (Tate Modern, London)

Image 2 (Khan Academy)



Ai Weiwei, Remembering, 2009, backpacks on the facade of the Haus der Kunst (Munich)

AC Films Inc. 2018. "Ma Desheng "Liberté." YouTube, February 14, 2018. https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=0RoSEpVjqh8.

Haus der Kunst. n.d. "Ai Weiwei. So Sorry." Accessed November 18, 2021. https:// hausderkunst.de/en/exhibitions/ai-weiwei-sosorry.

"Ai Weiwei, 'Remembering' and the Politics of Dissent." n.d. *Khan Academy*. Accessed January 24, 2022. https://www.khanacademy. org/humanities/art-asia/imperial-china/ x97ec695a:people-s-republic-of-china-1949present/a/ai-weiwei-remembering-andthe-politics-of-dissent.

"Life Is Sweet Sour Bitty And Spicy An Interview With Ma Desheng." n.d. *ArtAsiaPacific*. Accessed November 18, 2021. http://artasiapacific/Blog/ LifeIsSweetSoutBittyAndSpicyAnInterview withMaDesheng.

"Shots Hear Round Beijing." n.d. *ArtAsiaPacific*. Accessed November 15, 2021. http://artasiapacific.com/Magazine/65/ ShotsHearRoundBeijing.

Colville, Alex. 2021. "An Artist and Her Gun in 1989: Xiao Lu's Accidental Revolt." *SupChina*, March 16, 2021. https://supchina. com/2021/03/16/an-artist-and-her-gun-in-1989-xiao-lus-accidental-revolt/.

Grammaticas, Damian. "Details Emerge of Chinese Artist Ai Weiwei's Detention." 2011. *BBC News*, August 11, 2011.. https://www.bbc. com/news/world-asia-pacific-14487328.

Fang, Kecheng. 2020. "Turning a Communist Party Leader into an Internet Meme: The Political and Apolitical Aspects of China's Toad Worship Culture." *Information, Communication & Society* 23, no. 1: 38–58.

Galikowski, Maria. 1998. Art and Politics in

China, 1949–1984. Hong Kong: The Chinese University of Hong Kong Press.

Guangyi, Li, and Nathaniel Isaacson. 2019. "China Turns Outward: On the Literary Significance of Liu Cixin's Science Fiction." *Science Fiction Studies* 46, no. 1: 1–20.

John Jervis. n.d. "ArtAsiaPacific: Sunflower Seeds Ai Weiwei." Accessed December 6, 2021. https://artasiapacific.com/Magazine/72/ SunflowerSeedsAiWeiwei.

O'Dea, Madeleine. 2016. *The Phoenix Years: Art, Resistance and the Making of Modern China*. Crows Nest, Australia: Allen & Unwin.

Ong, Aihwa. 2012. "What Marco Polo Forgot': Contemporary Chinese Art Reconfigures the Global." *Current Anthropology* 53, no. 4: 471–94.

Preece, Chloe. 2014. "The Branding of Contemporary Chinese Art and Its Politics." *Arts Marketing: An International Journal* 4: 25–44.

Sikes, Evan. 2013. "A Matter of Perspective: Anti-Authoritarian Gestures in the Political Art of Ai Weiwei." *University of Cincinnati*. https://www.proquest. com/docview/1638272346/abstract/ B0E2BFE49904404EPQ/1. Sorace, Christian. 2014. "China's Last Communist: Ai Weiwei." *Critical Inquiry* 40, no. 2: 396–419.

Tate Modern. "Sunflower Seeds', Ai Weiwei, 2010." Accessed December 6, 2021. https://www.tate.org.uk/art/artworks/ai-sunflower-seeds-t13408.

Tsokhas, Kosmas. 2019. "The Phoenix Years: Art, Resistance and the Making of Modern China." *Journal of Contemporary Asia* 49, no. 1: 167–72. https://doi.org/10.1080/00472336.201 8.1452279.

Weaver, Daniel. 2020. "Stars 1979': The Moment Chinese Art Changed Forever." *SupChina*, May 5, 2020. https://supchina. com/2020/05/05/stars-1979-the-momentchinese-art-changed-forever/.

Weiwei, Ai. 2018. "Ai Weiwei: The Artwork That Made Me the Most Dangerous Person in China." *The Guardian*, February 15, 2018. https://www.theguardian.com/ artanddesign/2018/feb/15/ai-weiweiremembering-sichuan-earthquake.

"马德升_百度百科." Baidu. Accessed November 18, 2021. https://baike.baidu.com/it em/%E9%A9%AC%E5%BE%B7%E5%8D%87 /316147?fr=aladdin.



Grace Carroll '22

Putin, Populism, and Foreign Manipulation: The "New Normal" of Russian Influence in Cyberspace

Abstract

In a world increasingly reliant on technology, cybersecurity engineers can scarcely keep up with the demand of emerging threats. Democracies such as the United States have learned year after year that malicious foreign governments can and will expose the flaws in the systems that allow democracy to flourish, and yet, solutions are few and far between. Autocracies like Russia use tools of virtual reality to exploit civil liberties, such as free and fair elections and the right to free speech. Russia has long been a threat to democracy, but this paper aims to explain how Russia's history of democratic backsliding created an environment conducive to President Putin's consolidation of power and subsequent manipulation of foreign countries through cyberwarfare.

fter the fall of the Soviet Union in 1991, Russia experienced brief democratization followed by the lengthy autocratic regime of President Vladimir Putin. Under his leadership, Russia has endured a backsliding of liberal values, including freedom of speech and the press and the eradication of free and fair elections. Putin based his campaign on the restoration of former national pride, and also manipulated the public's discontent with a fickle economy and changing social sphere. His populist ideology and platform helped him to emerge as the only viable candidate in the 2000 presidential election, and he subsequently won in a landslide.

Since assuming power, Putin has enacted a series of laws and fostered a culture conducive to democratic backsliding in Russia and abroad, including the Foreign Agents Law, the abolition of term limits, and the targeting of political enemies through ostensibly legitimate means. Through the omnipresent surveillance techniques employed by the Russian government and the FSB (formerly known as the KGB), Russians endure highly restricted civil liberties with virtually no hope of an elected opposition. However, in recent years the threat of democratic backsliding has not only plagued Russia, but also international counterparts including, but not limited to Ukraine, the United Kingdom, the United States, and Germany. Each of those countries represents a facet of Russian interference in a unique way: Ukraine as an example of tangible consequences on critical infrastructure, the UK and US as cases of electoral interference through disinformation campaigns, and Germany as a model of prevention through deterrence and national and cultural values. Through election manipulation, cyberattacks, and the widespread dissemination of disinformation via social media, Russia has become a powerhouse of interference in the affairs of foreign democratic countries. This

paper will attempt to utilize these case studies to answer the question: How has Russia evolved into an autocratic state, and why does Putin continue to target foreign democracies?

Putin in Power

"A decade ago the United States worried about the re-emergence of a Russian empire. Today, however, the probability of a resurgence of a new Russian empire is low... This threat only becomes real if a dictator returns to the Kremlin." - Michael McFaul, 2004

Very few civilizations have experienced such a rapid onset of democratization and even more sudden authorization than Russia in the past twenty years. The country's mercurial regime changes have made it the focus of many scholarly works, including some perennial debates. Some experts argue that because Russia never experienced an era of liberal democracy on par with that of the United States or Western Europe, it does not qualify as a case of democratic backsliding. I argue that the process is too complex for the gatekeeping perpetrated by metrics and indices; disqualifying Russia as a stagnating autocracy erases the nuanced history and multifaceted nature of the Russian identity.

To be clear, by many standards Russia is not, and has never been, a democracy. Even with the efforts for glasnost, or openness, at the close of the 20th century, Russia never achieved a level of liberal democracy that met the standards of the V-Dem Index, a data-driven approach to conceptualizing and measuring democracy. Rather, the historical events leading up to the turn of the century entailed a relaxation of tyrannical policies, followed by a stark decline in those civil liberties. These developments are reflected in Haggard and Kaufman's graphs (Figures 1 and 2). In Figure 1, the Liberal Democracy Score does not approach the threshold which deems Russia a liberal democracy. However, the

Electoral Democracy Score (*Figure 2*) depicts Russia as breaching the electoral democracy threshold in the mid- to late-1990s, according to some sources, indicating that while Russia presented some aspects of electoral democracy such as free and fair elections, the civil liberties and freedoms associated with liberal democracy are not wholly represented during the time period. Regardless of whether Russia meets the thresholds of electoral and liberal democracy, it is evident from both indices that Russian democracy took a swift downturn in the year 2000. This is likely due to the rise of Vladimir Putin in the same year.

Before delving into President Putin's tenuous and checkered election and subsequent administration, one must examine the context that not only allowed, but encouraged an autocrat to assume control of the state. Figure 3 puts the rise and fall of electoral and liberal democracy indices in historical context. Readers will note the sharp increase in freedoms in 1991, the year of the dissolution of the Soviet Union, followed by a modest but steady decrease until the year 2000, in which Putin was inaugurated president. The fall of the Soviet Union in 1991 was a catalyst for civil unrest, as the former Soviet states tried to rebuild an ineffective and failing government system. What ensued thereafter was what some scholars referred to as "brief experiments with pluralism which were never institutionalized and fizzled out within a decade" (Oliker 2017, 16). For Russia and its counterparts, this entailed some contentious elections and efforts for transparency as President Mikhail Gorbachev "began to reveal the crimes of the Bolshevik era... and soon demokratizatsiya (democratization), if not democracy itself, was on the agenda" (Sakwa 2011, 517). In addition to the openness of glasnost, Gorbachev also championed perestroika, the reform of Communism which simultaneously made affiliation with Russia more attractive to the Western world while also infuriating Russian nationalists who viewed the reform as deeply

offensive. Gorbachev's policies led to increased polarization among the Russian people, dividing the working class and Communists from the elite and the ultra-nationalist political right. Political polarization compounded by evolving social movements and a weakened economy created a perfect storm in which Vladimir Putin could effectively assume power.

The Rise of Putin

The now-famously narcissistic and selfaggrandizing autocrat maintained a much more modest appearance during his initial campaign. Putin's disposition as a dynamic and charismatic leader in addition to his ability to "present himself as a bridging figure set apart from parochial views" made him an ostensibly perfect candidate for the 2000 presidential election (Oliker 2017, 9-10). While Putin's personality was indispensable, his bid for power "coincided with the start of a decade of growth" (Oliker 2017, 9). The economic prosperity that saturated Russia during Putin's early years reinforced the idea that he was exactly what the country needed. In fact, when Putin ran for re-election in 2008, his win reflected "the preferences of the majority of voters", albeit "neither free nor fair" (Sakwa 2011, 522). Putin was also beloved for his nationalist ideologies, two of which were "presented from the outset: a stated desire to rebuild a strong Russian state and narratives of national humiliation and a desire to return to the world stage" (Haggard and Kaufman 2021, 160). Putin based his campaign on the restoration of former national pride, and also manipulated the public's discontent with a fickle economy and changing social sphere. His appeals to the Russian people as a champion of national identity and of traditional values have earned him the title of populist by some, although the term itself is debated. His platform of "nationalism with elements of xenophobia" bears a resemblance to textbook populism, yet Oliker differentiates the two, arguing that "Putin by no means came to power on a populist platform – he came to power in large part because he was

anointed by his predecessor and there was no viable alternative" (Oliker 2017, 16). In short, Putin's ascent to the presidency may have been based on traditionally populist rhetoric, but he also represented the strongest and most cohesive candidate of the 2000 election. Putin also held the advantage of acting as a prominent figurehead as prime minister under Boris Yeltsin during the apartment bombings of 1999 (see Figure 4). The terrorist attacks, which were blamed on the Chechen ethnic minority, killed 307 people in their homes and surrounding communities. Russians were outraged at the attacks and the tense political environment "provided a pretext for the second Chechen war" while Putin's adamant and sturdy response "catapulted [him] into the presidency" (Satter 2016).

The atrocities that occurred in Moscow, Buynaksk, and Volgodonsk were horrible, but even more horrible are the allegations that Putin and the Federal Security Service (FSB) had staged the attacks themselves in order to unite Russians against a common enemy, with President Putin leading the crusade. If the attacks really had been an inside job (which, according to many sources, including Satter, they almost certainly were), they were effective; Putin became the face of resilience, and the tragedy had a rally-around-the-flag effect. By presenting himself as the poster child of anti-terrorism, Putin was subsequently "elected president easily" (Satter 2016). Deceptive attacks orchestrated to sway public opinion are awful, but unfortunately nothing new for autocracies, as they are a way to rig elections without even touching the ballots. The apartment bombings represented one of the first instances of democratic backsliding under Putin's regime.

Concentrating Power

Since assuming power, Putin has made tremendous efforts to create a surveillance state and consolidate power by deplatforming the Duma (Russian parliament) and weaponizing the FSB. At the beginning of his third term in 2012, Putin championed the

Foreign Agents Law, which "required NGOs to turn down funding from abroad... and [therefore] weakened a core component of civil society" (Oliker 2017, 10). The Foreign Agents Law was intended to quash the protests that preceded his legally-dubious third term by eliminating financial support and resources utilized by his opponents. Putin also reinstated targeted prosecutions, which effectively silenced dissidents and potential threats to his power. The Kremlin was also particularly malicious towards journalists, with several prominent reporters mysteriously murdered or missing since Putin's third term, and the "Committee to Protect Journalists had identified Russia as one of the most dangerous countries in the world for journalists" (Haggard and Kaufman 2021, 173). With rapidly dwindling freedom of speech, targeted attacks, and an inability to receive foreign support, enemies of Putin both domestic and abroad were incapable of coalescing an opposition movement.

When Putin first took office, the law in Russia dictated a two-term maximum for presidents. This standard is typical of democracies as it encourages the peaceful transition of power and weakens the presidential chokehold of any singular individual. However, Putin found a way to circumvent this rule through a move known as "castling." In chess, castling is a term for the staging of one's pieces so that the player may make two moves in one turn as one piece "jumps" over the other. In politics, this is applied through the use of a puppet leader, so that members of a party with the same political agenda may occupy multiple high-ranking offices. Russia held "an informal contest" to elect Dmitry Medvedev as president, with Putin ostensibly stepping aside with his role of prime minister while still pulling the strings from a separate, yet still powerful role (Kiyan 2020). Thus, Putin "has served as the de facto head of state since 2000" (Kiyan 2020). This strategy is representative of Putin's abilities as a Russian ruler in general. In a recent lecture, expert Timothy Frye labeled Putin's regime a "personalist autocracy", or an autocracy based around one easily identifiable

individual. While Putin maintains significant power in this way, he is "not omnipotent... and faces many tradeoffs and challenges" (Frye 2021). While he was able to maintain power for over two decades, he still could not do so in an obviously illegitimate way. Similarly, he "must strike a delicate balance" of whether to "manipulate, lie, or cheat too much or not enough" (Frye 2021). If the Russian administration acted with abandon, international actors and potential opponents would have ample grounds to intervene. However, if the administration was overly transparent and maintained honest electoral security, they would run the risk of losing said election. Therefore, while Putin has the reputation of an all-powerful dictator, he must constantly defend his position in order to maintain it.

The autocrat is now famous worldwide for his often-outrageous publicity stunts which focus on hyper-masculinity and play at the idea of sex appeal in the media. Many infamous photos depict him interacting with wild animals or doing rugged outdoor activities, often shirtless (see *Figure 5*) (Rollins 2015). Part of Putin's personalist autocracy, borrowing from Frye, involves the image and constant branding of the autocrat in order to reaffirm his qualifications in the public eye.

Autocrats often manipulate their image in order to control the narrative within which they are portrayed and discussed in the media. While some of this is done explicitly for vanity and ego, some political actors maintain their public persona strategically. In the below quote, Professor Greg Simons of Uppsala University in Sweden describes how and why Putin's character and reputation are so vital to his control of power:

"In this particular political environment – Russian president and foreign publics – there is the element of the Russian nation as the workforce (its people, policies and lifestyle/ functioning – the politico-social "construction blocks" of the society) that act in the capacity as active shapers of the image and brand of the country and its leadership. The Russian leader determines the nature and quality of the internal and external relationships through their words and actions (real and perceived)." (Simons 2019, 311)

The power of media and political governance have a symbiotic relationship in which both benefit through the shaping of the "brand" of the country and its political rulers. The idea of a personalist autocracy demands the idiosyncratic characteristics of a strong and capable leader, and Putin is more than happy to play the part. Studying how Putin is portrayed in the media also demonstrates how delicate the autocrat's status truly is. If public image is as vital to Putin's regime as his administration clearly believes, then there is some legitimacy to his decades in office. If the autocrat were rigging national elections, it would not matter whether the public adored him or not, as the outcome would remain the same regardless. Putin's desperation for national admiration and approval is indicative of a regime that must maintain a tenuous balance between electoral democracy and outright dictatorship in order to stay in power. The primary electoral interference, it would seem, is reserved for other countries.

Electoral Interference

Since the Mueller report found Russia guilty of interfering in the United States' 2016 presidential election, Americans and international leaders alike have been forced to contend with the validity and security of democratically-held elections. Disinformation created and disseminated by Russia has widely been blamed on social media companies, inadequate legislation and regulation on part of the so-called "technocrats," or social media users who are too uneducated or too biased to correctly identify information as false. In fact, the entity held least responsible for electoral interference is often Russian leadership, including President Putin. Despite the inescapable proof provided in the Mueller report, American Republicans continually "undermine investigations into Russian

election interference" and go to great lengths to maintain peaceful relations, rather than undertake a proportional retaliatory stance (Haggard and Kaufman 2021, 32). Without timely and punitive consequences for Russian interlopers, democracies can be certain that foreign influence will become a hegemonic force in national elections and cause a substantial threat to global security.

Russia's history of electoral influence is extensive, to say the least (Tennis 2021) (Michel 2019). Due to the overwhelming abundance of knowledge and material surrounding Russia's interference in US elections, this case study will chronologically focus on the instances of Ukraine, the United Kingdom, and Germany. Russia's cyber attacks against these nations are "brazen, malicious, and grand-scale," and stray far from the stealth authoritarian tactics now typical of modern autocracies (Polyakova 2018). The departure from more traditional and subtler offensive tactics means that there is very little precedence for actions, and many national leaders fear retribution or retaliation because they either are hesitant to fan the flames of international tension, or they realize that Russia's prowess in cyberspace makes them a formidable enemy, and do not wish to enter a war they cannot win. With Russia as a leading actor, this case study shall demonstrate how the nexus of cyber warfare and traditional politics can prove fatal for democracies.

Ukraine

Russia's history of experimental tampering with Ukraine has led scholars to label it a "bellwether" or a "test-lab" – a harbinger of the tricks Russia has up its sleeve for major Western rivals (Polyakova 2019). In 2014, Russia began launching cyberattacks against Ukraine in an effort to sway an electoral outcome, using tactics such as "information warfare, cyberattacks, the use of energy supplies for political ends, and the export of corruption" (Polyakova). More specifically, Russia manipulated a poorly-guarded cyberspace in order to alter the voting results. Given its international status as a cyberwarfare juggernaut, it is truly remarkable that Russia's attempt was "narrowly defeated" by Ukrainian cyber experts just minutes before the fraudulent results were to be announced live (Clayton 2014). Russia's failure, however, did not deter the country from continuing malware attacks. The very next year, Ukraine's power grid was taken down in a "brilliant" and "sophisticated" attack that caused a blackout for almost a quarter-million civilians (Zetter 2016). Sandworm, a Russian cyber military unit within the GRU (Russia's chief intelligence office), was named responsible for destabilizing the power grid. The Sandworm Team demonstrated that cyberwarfare has the capacity not just to steal data or frustrate government network users - malware attacks can also cause tangible damage for thousands of civilians.

Ukraine, for its part, has attempted to establish anti-corruption institutions to ward off similar attacks; however, due to the nation's failure to "reform its judicial sector," these institutions are either "compromised or under constant political attack" (Polyakova 2019). Clearly, Russia has no qualms regarding interfering in the affairs of Ukraine, even using it as a guinea pig for its attacks against larger world superpowers. Echoes of the voter fraud debacle and power grid hack have both been discovered in the United States, the former in the 2016 presidential election and the latter in a similar attack targeting an American power grid. Neither of those incidents were catalysts for any sort of consequences for Russia, and Putin's hackers continue to use technological tactics of manipulation in order to stoke fear and uncertainty in its political enemies.

The United Kingdom and the United States

While eastern European blocs are often known for compromised electoral integrity, many Western countries wrongly consider themselves immune to tampering. The refusal to acknowledge vulnerability to attacks can be attributed to hubris, but equally culpable is the desire for deniability – politicians who win elections either don't want to know if the election was rigged, or do know and attempt to hide proof. For instance, U.K. Prime Minister Boris Johnson "tried to block the publication" of an independent committee that provided a "damning" report asserting that Great Britain was the successful target of Russian bad actors (Ellehuus 2021). Former U.S. president Donald J. Trump upheld a similar stance, going to extreme measures to defend his victory in 2016, even going as far as to oust then-director of the FBI James Comey.

Through the use of personal data mining and social media bots and trolls, the Facebook feeds of prospective voters in both countries were algorithmically flooded with content and advertisements intended to shape users' perspectives in a now-familiar cyber-warfare tactic (Polyakova 2018). Hence the political outcomes of two of the most important democratic processes in 2016 - the U.K. and U.S. elections - were compromised in one fell swoop of Russian meddling. One important distinction is that the British voting process is "done entirely on paper," which many would previously argue made it impenetrable for cyberattacks. Rather than target the outcome directly, Russian bots launched an "influence campaign" on social media, flooding future voters with disinformation and misleading commentary (Sabbagh et al. 2020). The United Kingdom's susceptibility to Russian cyber interference proves a counterexample to the predominant theory that cyberspace exists in a vacuum – even when an election is entirely analog, the outcome can still be determined by digital overreach.

The attacks targeted at the United States and the United Kingdom also make the case for a reexamination of how society – especially first-world countries – views national security. The aforementioned misconception of impenetrable defense is now antiquated. In a world that is increasingly data-driven, traditional defensive strategies such as missiles, tanks, and naval bases are less important, and though physical security is still vital, cybersecurity is becoming more of a central issue. The success of cyberattacks on the U.S. and U.K. demonstrate the need for heightened cybersecurity measures within these governments, including updated policy and regulations to keep up with the extraordinarily fast pace of the cyber sphere. In order to maintain the same robust defense that have characterized powerful Western nations for the past century, the importance of strengthening cyberdefense must be recognized.

Germany

The case of Germany represents an unlikely success story, and provides an example of how a country may succeed against malware without a superior cybersecurity system. In 2015, Russia launched a cyberattack with the aim of "collecting documents ahead of the federal elections" that prevented access to files and the exchange of emails for all members of the German Parliament (Tennis 2021). The Bundestag scandal, as it is now known, resulted in "16 gigabytes of sensitive information [being] stolen" (Schwirtz 2017). The European Union, for its part, "imposed sanctions... on two Russian intelligence agents and a unit of the GRU over their involvement in the hack" (Morris 2021). However, these retaliatory measures did not deter Russia for long, as "Germany's intelligence service warned in July that there had been 'intensive attacks' by the Ghostwriter [hacking] group since February, speculating that it could be preparing for 'hack and leak' operations" (Morris 2021). A hack and leak operation is when a hacking group steals data or other proprietary information from an organization with the intent of leaking it to the public, either in whole or with minor fraudulent adjustments that may further damage the reputation or optics of the organization. Russian cyber-attackers "favor hack-and-leak operations" because the tactic has a "greater impact on the outcome of elections, especially if deftly timed" (Tennis 2021). By sitting on the information until it becomes most useful, hackers can inflict the most damage by releasing the stolen data at an opportune time.

cannot effectively influence elections to the same extent as they can in the United States or the United Kingdom. Germany has certainly not always had this perspective after the horrors of the Holocaust and World War II, reconstructors of national identity committed to recognizing the innumerable harms of extremist rhetoric, and the German national consciousness has since been devoted to mainstream rhetoric, with no room for "fake news" (Scott 2018). Overarching characteristics and the predominating culture of German voters demands full attention to the truth. Therefore, social media trolls and bots that have large impacts in other countries are not as effective in Germany. The country can be used as a success story, demonstrating that a democracy need not have the most advanced cybersecurity or defensive tactics if its voters can protect themselves from erroneous and irrational information. Ramifications The lack of repercussions imposed against the Kremlin for foreign interference has

Many suspected that the sixteen gigabytes

resurface as a smear campaign in the most recent parliamentary elections of late

September. However, the German election

resulted in the Russian-backed Alternative

received 10.3 percent of the vote" (Szabo

for Germany (AfD) party losing, having "only

2021). So how did Germany manage to stop

television and other media for their political information," explains Szabo. "The concept

responsible free speech, and efforts to spread

disinformation or to undermine democracy

are not tolerated." German national culture

no market for highly partisan or polarizing

Without a captive audience for conspiracies, hacking groups have no fertile ground for

the spread of disinformation, and therefore

media like Fox News in the United States.

prioritizes dedication to the truth, and supplies

of free speech in Germany really refers to

the spread of disinformation propaganda, where so many other countries had failed? Germans tend to "rely on mainstream

stolen during the 2015 Bundestag would

allowed Putin's Russia to act with impunity. The country maintains innocence in all cases of Western influence despite a plethora of evidence, saying "that it never interferes in foreign elections and will never do so" (Morris 2021). Without substantial bureaucratic reform, comprehensive and thorough legislation, and a dramatic shift in security policies, democracies should expect to see a rise in foreign electoral influence no matter how much or how little technology is involved in the voting process. And much like autocratic regimes learn from each other about how to suppress free speech and consolidate power, authoritarians take cues from one another on how to affect electoral outcomes. too.

For example, China is "a quick study" when it comes to disinformation campaigns, and the country has recently improved its "online influence campaigns" (Taylor 2021). While Chinese disinformation tactics used to be easily identifiable due to its characteristic "spammy behavior and rudimentary execution", the newer tactics are more "well resourced [and] carefully planned," undoubtedly copying Russia's more sophisticated techniques (Taylor 2021). Though China has yet to make a grand-scale assault on democracy like Russia, when it comes to election tampering, it's clear that "everyone is doing it, even if their effectiveness has yet to be conclusively demonstrated" (Taylor 2021). Before the digital era, autocratic regimes would hardly have dared to overstep in foreign affairs in such a blatant and intrusive fashion. Now, it seems to be an evolving trend that will only become more technologically advanced and sophisticated moving forward. This is exceptionally dangerous for countries like those in the West that are traditionally unflappable in the face of offensive measures. With an exposed chink in the armor such as that of the poor cyber defense mechanisms, first-world countries should be very afraid of how authoritarian regimes will exploit said weaknesses for their own personal gain. For example, Figure 6 provides evidence that the United States and Western democracies

were the primary targets of the infamous SolarWinds hack of 2020, or perhaps were the least equipped to defend themselves against it. The SolarWinds hack was particularly nefarious because, unbeknownst to the company, its software updates sent out to users contained the malware; in other words, the call was coming from inside the house. The SolarWinds incident set a new precedent: companies themselves could neglectfully contribute to the security breach through international actors. Russia and the West have found themselves in a new age of the Cold War which uses data and information instead of nuclear particles, but this time, the autocrats have the upper hand.

Conclusion

While the scope of Russia's omnipotence in cyberwarfare may seem daunting, there are many reasons to keep hope alive. This paper already examined how Germany's culture of commitment to truth has kept the country safe from disinformation campaigns, but there are other ways to deter against foreign influence, too. Plenty of scholars have proposed potential solutions to the foreign influence epidemic. Some, such as Maggie Tennis of the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), argue that "enlisting social media companies to weed out disinformation and trolls, and empowering institutions to train voters in media literacy and online security will help negate foreign influence." Others, like Stephen Haggard and Robert Kaufman, argue for "an all-hands-on-deck approach by governments [and] increased cooperation among democracies." In any case, repairing trust between social media companies, the government, and the people is no easy task, and without an effective and timely shift towards addressing cybersecurity policy, anti-state leaders and populists will have the road to power paved for them. While most democracies do not have the technological power to halt the invasion of cyberspace, they do have the ability to address polarization and government dysfunction and redefine how the power of free speech is often usurped

by malicious actors to undermine freedom and liberty. Western countries must view influence via cyberattack as the most pertinent threat to democracy, because as of now they are unprepared and unequipped to retaliate effectively against offensive actors. Technocrats and government leaders must cooperate, rather than point fingers at one another, in order to maintain the same level of defense that democracies have historically upheld in the face of potential autocratic intervention.

Figures

Figure 1 (Haggard and Kaufman)

Figure Russia.1 Liberal Democracy Scores in Russia, 1990–2019



Figure 2 (Haggard and Kaufman)



Figure 3 (V-Dem; markups are author's)



Figure 4 (Hudson Institute; depicts massive destruction caused by apartment bombings)



Figure 5 (Reuters; Putin's shirtless horse-back riding prowess is often documented in Russian media.)



Figure 6 (Microsoft Data; shows that the SolarWinds hack primarily targeted the United States and Western Europe)



Works Cited

Clayton, Mark. 2014. "Ukraine Election Narrowly Avoided 'Wanton Destruction' from Hackers." *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 17, 2014. https://www.csmonitor.com/ World/Passcode/2014/0617/Ukraine-electionnarrowly-avoided-wanton-destruction-fromhackers.

Ellehuus, Rachel and Donatienne Ruy. 2021. "Did Russia Influence Brexit?" *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, March 5, 2021. https://www.csis.org/blogs/brexit-bitsbobs-and-blogs/did-russia-influence-brexit.

Frye, Timothy. 2021. "Vladimir Putin: Weak Strongman." Lecture at Middlebury College, Middlebury, VT, October 29, 2021.

Haggard, Stephan, and Robert Kaufman. 2021. "The Anatomy of Democratic Backsliding." *Journal of Democracy* 32, no. 4 (2021): 27-41. muse.jhu.edu/article/815935.

Haggard, Stephan, and Robert R. Kaufman. 2021. *Backsliding: Democratic Regress in the Contemporary World*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Kiyan, Olga. 2020. "Russia & Democratic Backsliding: The Future of Putinism." *Harvard International Review* April 9, 2020. https://hir. harvard.edu/russia-democratic-backslidingthe-future-of-putinism/

McFaul, Michael. 2004. "Russia's Transition to Democracy and U.S.-Russia Relations: Unfinished Business." *Center for American Progress*, January 2004. https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wpcontent/uploads/kf/russia_mcfaul.pdf?_ ga=2.50916969.1721920469.1643039233-246611299.1643039233.

Michel, Casey 2019. "Russia's Long and Mostly Unsuccessful History of Election Interference." *POLITICO Magazine*, October 26, 2019. https://www.politico.com/ magazine/story/2019/10/26/russias-longand-mostly-unsuccessful-history-of-electioninterference-229884/.

Morris, Loveday. 2021. "Germany Complains to Moscow over Pre-Election Phishing

Attacks on Politicians." *The Washington Post*, September 7, 2021. https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/germany-russiacyber-attack/2021/09/06/7b9ca734-0f28-11ecbaca-86b144fc8a2d_story.html.

Oliker, Olga. 2017. "Putinism, Populism and the Defence of Liberal Democracy." *Surviva*l 59, no. 1: 7-24. https://www.tandfoline.com/doi/ pdf/10.1080/00396338.2017.128669?needAcce ss=true.

Polyakova, Alina. 2019. "Want to Know What's Next in Russian Election Interference? Pay Attention to Ukraine's Elections." *Brookings Institution*, March 27, 2019. https:// www.brookings.edu/blog/order-fromchaos/2019/03/28/want-to-know-whats-nextin-russian-election-interference-pay-attentionto-ukraines-elections/.

Polyakova, Alina and Spencer P. Boyer. Future Political Warfare: Russia, The West, and the Coming of Age of Global Digital Competition. *Brookings Institution*, March 2018. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2018/03/fp_20180316_future_ political_warfare.pdf

Rollins, Samantha. 2015. "8 ridiculous Vladimir Putin publicity stunts." *The Week*, January 8, 2015. https://theweek.com/ articles/468096/8-ridiculous-vladimir-putinpublicity-stunts

Sabbagh, Daniel, Luke Harding, and Andrew Roth. 2020. "Russia Report Reveals UK Government Failed to Investigate Kremlin Interference." *The Guardian*, July 21, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/ jul/21/russia-report-reveals-uk-governmentfailed-to-address-kremlin-interferencescottish-referendum-brexit.

Sakwa, Richard. 2011. "The Future of Russian Democracy." *Government and Opposition*, 46, no. 4: 517–537. http://www.jstor.org/stable/44482210.

Satter, David. "Vladimir Putin & 1999 Russian Apartment-House Bombings -- Was Putin Responsible?" *Hudson Institute*, August 17, 2016. ://www.hudson.org/research/12750vladimir-putin-1999-russian-apartmenthouse-bombings-was-putin-responsible

Schwirtz, Michael. "German Election Mystery: Why No Russian Meddling?" *The New York Times*, September 22, 2017. https://www. nytimes.com/2017/09/21/world/europe/ german-election-russia.html?_r=0.

Scott, Mark, and Janosch Delcker. "Free Speech vs. Censorship in Germany." *Politico*, January 4, 2018. https://www.politico.eu/ article/germany-hate-speech-netzdg-facebookyoutube-google-twitter-free-speech/

Simons, Greg. 2019 "Putin's International Political Image" *Journal of Political Marketing*, 18, no. 4: 307-329.

Szabo, Stephen F. "What the German Election Taught America about Democracy." *Foreign Policy*, October 17, 2021. ://foreignpolicy. com/2021/10/17/germany-election-americademocracy/.

Taylor, Emily. 2021. "China Is Borrowing a Page from Russia's Disinformation Playbook." *World Politics Review*, September 28, 2021. https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/ articles/29995/for-china-social-media-is-nowa-tool-for-disinformation.

Tennis, Maggie. 2020 "Russia Ramps up Global Elections Interference: Lessons for the United States." *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, September 13, 2021. https://www. csis.org/blogs/technology-policy-blog/russiaramps-global-elections-interference-lessonsunited-states.

Zetter, Kim. 2016. "Inside the Cunning, Unprecedented Hack of Ukraine's Power Grid." *Wired*, March 3, 2016. https://www.wired. com/2016/03/inside-cunning-unprecedentedhack-ukraines-power-grid/.



ZeJun (Jerry) Li '23

A Proposal for a Childhood Nutrition Education & Supplement Program in Southwestern China

Abstract

In the last two decades, China has made substantial efforts to combat childhood malnutrition, decreasing the childhood stunting rate by more than 50 percent. Despite the progress, data suggests that the urban-rural disparity remains an obstacle in delivering health equity, with obesity rates also on the rise. While the government and other non-governmental organizations (NGOs) have created several nutrition intervention programs in the past, none of them targeted preschool-aged children besides a few county-level experiments. Therefore, a new program should be created to provide nutrition support for children three to six years old. This program will request funding from the central government to recruit NGO workers to participate in nutrition education and direct nutrition intervention. The program will distribute nutrition supplements and educational materials through kindergarten programs and local clinic networks. In this way, the program will guide rural children to develop healthy eating habits that will benefit them for life.

alnutrition, which encompasses undernutrition (e.g. stunting, underweight), overweight, obesity, and other forms of improper nutrition by the World Health Organization (WHO), has been identified as a "global burden" on the development of individuals, families, communities, and countries (World Health Organization 2020). In particular, malnutrition that occurred during childhood years can significantly delay childrens' development and lead to long-term health and social consequences such as poor cognition, low wages, and decreased productivity (Stone 2012, 402). To combat global malnutrition, the WHO included several related goals in its 2030 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). The SDGs aim to achieve a 40 percent reduction in stunting rate (proportion of children

suffering from chronic undernutrition) for children under five years old and reduce childhood wasting to less than 5 percent while simultaneously seeing no increase in the childhood overweight rate (Huang et al., 2020, 2).

In the decades before the SDGs, China had made significant progress in reducing the prevalence of childhood malnutrition as the country developed economically. From 1990 to 2016, for children under five years old, the prevalence of stunting, wasting, and underweight were reduced by 58.7 percent, 53.4 percent, and 69.2 percent, respectively (Yang et al. 2020, 1). One cause of these reductions was economic development. Statistical analysis shows that higher GDP per capita can reduce the absolute undernutrition rates and partially alleviate the nutritional inequity between urban and rural areas (Wu & Qi 2016, 582). Families with higher incomes can afford more diversified diets and better fulfill the nutritional needs of their children. In addition, the Chinese government also set up several nutrition intervention programs prior to the SDGs, though the specific effects of these programs should be subjected to further evaluations.

Despite the progress, large numbers of children are still living in suboptimal conditions and face severe undernutrition. Analysis of the UNICEF 2016 data shows that about 8.4 percent and 12 percent of the children from eleven economically disadvantaged provinces suffered from stunting and all kinds of undernutrition (Zhang et al., 2018). It is also evident that both the economic developments and government programs created before the 2010s failed to decrease the percentage of children that are severely malnourished (Huang et al., 2020, 5-6). As a result, most of China, except the eastern provinces, will not be able to reach the Chinese national nutrition plan's goal of reducing the stunting rate to below 7 percent by 2030 if the current policies continue (Yang et al., 2020, 6). More alarmingly, the rate of overweight and obese children is also on the rise in China. From 1990 to 2016, the overweight rate for children one to four years old increased by 88.9 percent, and their obesity rate doubled (Yang et al., 2020, 3). Continuation of this trend will prevent China from achieving the SDGs. Therefore, given the dual challenges of undernourishment alleviation and decreasing the overweight rate, new nutrition intervention programs are in urgent need in China.

Geographical Disparity

Malnutrition disproportionately threatens children from the less-developed western provinces in China. For instance, stunting, wasting, and underweight rates were 1.47, 1.50, and 1.96 times higher in western China than in eastern China (Yang et al., 2020, 3). Rural-urban nutrition disparity also exists within these provinces. According to the government of Yunnan, a southwestern province, rural children in Yunnan are three to four times more likely to be underweight than their urban counterparts (People's Government of Yunnan Province 2016). Rural residents typically have lower incomes and lower levels of education than urban residents. Consequently, the household monthly expenditure on children's food falls behind, leading to limited dietary diversity, usually lacking protein and healthy fatty acids (Jiang et al., 2018, 6). Conversely, the more welleducated and affluent families, while capable of feeding their children with sufficient meat, dairy, and nuts, fail to incorporate enough vegetables in their diets (Jiang et al., 2018, 6). This also partially explains the growing overweight child rate in China's rural areas as simple economic improvements do not teach parents how to structure a balanced diet. Parents shift from one extreme to the other as their incomes increase and more nutrition education is necessary for children and families living in rural western China.

Current National Policies & Evaluations

During the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) era that lasted from 2000 to the early 2010s, the Chinese government has created eight major nutrition intervention programs, as shown in *Figure 1*. The target audience, implementations, and effectiveness of these programs were all debated among the officials and scholars.

Target Audience

Examining the audience of these nutrition intervention programs shows that most of these programs target childbearing-age women, infants, or compulsory education students. There thus is an age gap in the coverage of these programs: children three to six years old were excluded from almost all of the current programs. However, research shows that this period is indeed essential for children to develop healthy eating habits (Jiang et al., 2018, 1). Preschool education is not compulsory in China and is not widely available in many regions, which can discourage the government from initiating a nationwide preschool intervention program (Huang et al., 2020, 10).

Program Implementation

Interviews of program participants reveal mixed attitudes toward their implementations. Many of these programs were organized by international NGOs such as the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), World Food Programme (WFP), and the International Life Science Institute (ILSI). Participants praise their professional experience and innovative solutions (Huang et al. 2020, 8). In contrast, purely governmentrun programs oftentimes lack knowledgeable professionals (Huang et al., 2020, 9). Many officials involved in the intervention programs also have expressed their concerns about insufficient funding as the financial burden falls onto the local authorities (Huang et al., 2020, 9).

Effectiveness

The effectiveness of these programs is difficult to measure for several reasons. First, the majority of these programs were created toward the end of the MDGs era and only limited data is available for analysis (Huang et al., 2020, 7-8). Second, these nationwide programs do not have enough monitoring personnel to report individual or regional health development trends (Huang et al., 2020, 9). Also, none but the Happy Ten Minutes program focuses on childhood overweight and obesity rates, indicating the existing program's inability to achieve the SDGs (Huang et al., 2020, 10). Besides the MDGs programs, the Chinese government also initiated the groundbreaking nationwide School Feeding Program (SFP) in 2012. However, studies show that this program did not achieve its desired goals after three years: body mass index and rate of anemia (another index of undernutrition) remain at the same levels, likely because the foods provided by the SFP regularly failed to meet the micronutrient requirements (Wang et al., 2020, 7). Hence, simply providing food to the undernourished population is not enough; nutrition planning and monitoring are needed.

Preschool Nutrition Intervention Case Studies: Xundian and Hebei

While there is no large-scale nutrition/ development intervention program in place for preschool children, several experimental programs do exist in selected regions. The China Development Research Foundation launched an early childhood development pilot program in Xundian County, Yunnan in 2010, covering children zero to six years old. The program provided nutrition packages for infants six to twenty-four months old and established village kindergartens in impoverished areas (China Development Research Foundation 2012, 11-12). Participating in this program led to reductions of underweight, stunting, and anemia among infants and a 36 percent average increase in cognitive performance among preschool children (China Development Research Foundation 2012). Another program targeting food knowledge through a game was launched in Hebei Province. Children in this program learn about balanced diet plates and are encouraged to consume more fruits and vegetables (Cheng et al., 2020, 75). Organizers of this program have found it helpful for preschoolers to form their recognition of various foods, a key step toward healthy dietary habits (Cheng et al., 2020, 75).

Policy Recommendation

Evaluations of the existing programs indicated the presence of a policy gap. Preschool,

three to six years old children living in rural areas are still among the most vulnerable groups to malnutrition, yet they are currently not covered by any nutrition intervention programs except the experiments mentioned above. Learning from the experience of previous nationwide programs and regional experiments, it would be most reasonable to start a pilot program in Yunnan, a province with high need and willingness to intervene in childhood nutrition. Located in southwestern China, Yunnan is plagued by rural-urban nutrition disparities and high rates of absolute malnutrition (China Development Research Foundation 2012, 5). The province has also hosted several similar nutrition intervention programs before, including the Xundian experiment, and the local families are potentially more enthusiastic toward innovations in nutrition intervention. While Yunnan was chosen as the starting location, this program should be expected to expand to other neighboring western provinces, such as Guizhou and Guangxi, after successful trial runs.

Figure 2 identifies several key aspects of the proposed intervention program. The program will consist of two major elements: nutrition supplements and nutrition education. A new NGO will create nutrition supplement packages consisting of dairy products and vitamins along with interactive education booklets teaching parents and children how to structure a balanced diet. These items will be distributed via the village kindergarten networks and the local clinic networks. Considering the low enrollment of kindergarten in rural China (74 percent in Xundian), the latter method is especially important (China Development Research Foundation 2012, 5). Previously, local clinics in Yunnan were involved in distributing nutrition packages for infants so village doctors might have already developed connections with the families (Wang 2013). Thus, adopting this network could then facilitate the distribution of both educational materials and nutrition supplements.

In order to ensure the effective implementation of this program, three parties—the NGOs, the local authority, and the central governmentmust collaborate and perform their assigned duties (see Figure 3). As the evaluations show, local authorities appreciate the professional knowledge of the NGOs, while the NGOs rely on the local healthcare network for program implementations. The central government is also likely to finance this project. For the 2021 fiscal year, the Ministry of Finance of the People's Republic of China (MoF) has allocated more than 86 million yuan supporting preschool education programs in Yunnan (2020). The MoF also increased their investments in the nutrition package program from 100 million yuan to 500 million yuan, illustrating their commitment to supply nutrition interventions in rural China (China Development Research Foundation 2016). Each stakeholder therefore should have the motivation to work with each other.

Policy Implications

By including both nutrition intervention and education, the program aims to immediately nourish the next generation and help them develop life-long healthy eating habits. The supplement package will contain dairy products, which are under-consumed in rural China and can effectively reduce the stunting rate (Duan et al., 2020, 1). The education component of the program is also pertinent to achieving the SDGs. The literature highlights the importance of parent and child nutrition education, calling it a "major determinant for reducing childhood undernutrition," (Yang et al., 2020, 7). Indeed, education will also enable children and parents to construct a balanced diet and prevent obesity due to a lack of nutritional understanding.

Figures

Works Cited

Figure 1 (Selected nationwide nutrition intervention programs during the MDGs)

Program	Target Population	Implementation Duration
Nutrition package for 6-24 months infants	Infants aged 6-24 months in rural areas	Since 2012
Integrated Early Childhood Development (IECD)	Infants aged 0-3 years in rural areas	Since 2013
Improving nutrition, food safety and good security for China's most vulnerable women and children	The high-risk population of 1.2 million children and women of childbearing age	2009-2013
Supplementation of folic acid to prevent neural tube defects	Women in the period of 3 months before pregnancy to the first trimester of pregnancy	Since 2009
Nutrition improvement program for rural compulsory education students	Compulsory education students (grades 1 to 9) in rural area	Since 2011
Milk plan for student in China	Primary and middle school students in the urban area	Since 2000
Baby-friendly hospital	Pregnant women, lactating women, and baby	Since 1992
Happy ten minutes	Primary students	Since 2012

Figure 2 (Key components of the proposed intervention program)

Key Components of Intended Intervention Program

- Stakeholders: international NGOs, local government, central government
- Location: Yunnan, China
- Content: nutrition education for parents and children; direct nutrition supplements in the forms of dietary products, vitamins, etc.
- Implementation Plan: dual distribution via kindergartens and local clinics

Figure 3 (Stakeholders and responsibilities)

NGO	Local Government	Provincial/Central Government
 Provide professional guidance and training Design implementation plans with local health professionals Connect to the industry to find adequate supplies of nutrition supplements Create education materials 	Connect with the local clinical networks (village doctors, etc.) and kindergartens to distribute education materials, nutrition supplements, and monitor the daily operations of the program Allocate funding	 Provide sufficient fundings for the implementation of the program Be prepared to evaluate the program and replicate it in nearby regions if successful

Cheng, Guo, Fan Yang, Fei Xiong, Li Zhao, Lishi Zhang, and Youfa Wang. 2020. "Comparison of Nutrition Education Policies and Programs for Children in China and Other Selected Developed Countries." *Global Health Journal* 4 (3): 72–78. doi:10.1016/j. glohj.2020.08.002.

China Development Research Foundation. 2012. "贫困地区儿童早期发展项目 云南 ... -CDRF.ORG.CN." September. https://www.cdrf. org.cn/jjh/pdf/yunnan.pdf.

China Development Research Foundation. 2016. "贫困地区儿童营养改善项目 第三 ... -CDRF.ORG.CN." November. https://www.cdrf. org.cn/jjh/pdf/pinkun.pdf.

Duan, Yifan, Xuehong Pang, Zhenyu Yang, Jie Wang, Shan Jiang, Ye Bi, Shuxia Wang, Huanmei Zhang, and Jianqiang Lai. 2020. "Association between Dairy Intake and Linear Growth in Chinese Pre-School Children." *Nutrients* 12 (9): 2576. doi:10.3390/ nu12092576.

Huang, Xin, Bo Yang, Qin Liu, Ruilin Zhang, Shenglan Tang, and Mary Story. 2020. "Improving Maternal and Child Nutrition in China: An Analysis of Nutrition Policies and Programs Initiated during the 2000–2015 Millennium Development Goals Era and Implications for Achieving the Sustainable Development Goals." *Journal of Health, Population and Nutrition 39* (1). doi:10.1186/ s41043-020-00221-y.

Jiang, Hua, Ai Zhao, Wenzhi Zhao, Shengjie Tan, Jian Zhang, Yumei Zhang, and Peiyu Wang. 2018. "Do Chinese Preschool Children Eat a Sufficiently Diverse Diet? A Cross-Sectional Study in China." *Nutrients* 10 (6): 794. doi:10.3390/nu10060794.

Ministry of Finance of the People's Republic of China. 2020. 关于提前下达2021年支持 学前教育发展资金预算的通知. October 30. http://jkw.mof.gov.cn/gongzuotongzhi/202012/ People's Government of Yunnan Province. 2016. 解读《云南省贫困地区儿童发展规划 实施方案(2015-2020年)》_部门解读_云 南省人民政府门户网站. March 24. http:// www.yn.gov.cn/zwgk/zcjd/bmjd/201904/ t20190404_154892.html.

Stone, Richard. 2012. "Despite Gains, Malnutrition among China's Rural Poor Sparks Concern." *Science* 336 (6080): 402–. doi:10.1126/science.336.6080.402.

Wang, Huan, Qiran Zhao, Matthew Boswell, and Scott Rozelle. 2019. "Can School Feeding Programs Reduce Malnutrition in Rural China?" *Journal of School Health* 90 (1): 56–64. doi:10.1111/josh.12849.

Wang, Su. 2013. "财新报告: 贫血的婴儿." FSI. October 28. https://sccei.fsi.stanford. edu/reap/docs/caixin_report_anemic_ babies_%E8%B4%AB%E8%A1%80%E7%9A% 84%E5A%A9%B4%E5%84%BF. *World Health Organization*. 2020. "Fact Sheets - Malnutrition." April 1. https://www.who.int/ news-room/fact-sheets/detail/malnutrition.

Wu, Yichao, and Di Qi. 2016. "Urban-Rural and Provincial Disparities in Child Malnutrition in China." *Social Work in Public Health* 31 (6): 574–88. doi:10.1080/19371918.2 015.1137524.

Yang, Bo, Xin Huang, Qin Liu, Shenglan Tang, Mary Story, Yiwen Chen, and Maigeng Zhou. 2020. "Child Nutrition Trends over the Past Two Decades and Challenges for Achieving Nutrition Sdgs and National Targets in China." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 17 (4): 1129. doi:10.3390/ijerph17041129.

Zhang, Yan, Xiaona Huang, Yuning Yang, Xiaoli Liu, Chenlu Yang, Anqi Wang, Yan Wang, and Hong Zhou. 2018. "Double Burden of Malnutrition among Children under 5 in Poor Areas of China." *PLOS ONE* 13 (9). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0204142.


Michael Eller '24

A Story of Two Colonies: A Comparative Analysis of the Economic Impact of British and French Colonial Rule in Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire

Content Note:

Colonialism

Abstract

This comparative study seeks to explain the effects of different colonization methods on presentday economic affairs in former West African colonies. I seek to compare French "direct rule" which prioritized forced assimilation, and British "indirect rule" which focused on utilizing existing indigenous institutions. I will answer the question of how these different methods of colonial rule impact economic conditions in both formerly British-colonized Ghana and Frenchcolonized Côte d'Ivoire. In explaining the economic development of Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire, my analysis on colonial systems in their former colonies concludes that the British method of indirect rule created a better economic forecast when looking at factors such as capital investment, capital flight, and the strength and flexibility of economic institutions. Such a comparative analysis seeks to establish the long-lasting effects of colonial legacies in formerly colonized nations.

Introducing the Economic Effects of British and French Colonization in West Africa

ooking at the history of colonization by European powers, a similarity that such powers have in common is their efforts in attempting to increase their country's wealth and power on the global stage. Examining France and the United Kingdom during this time period and their efforts to colonize many countries in West Africa, we can see examples of expanding territory and access to resources through the French colonization of Côte d'Ivoire and the British colonization of Ghana. Although Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire both became colonized and liberated from colonial subjugation within relatively the same time period of history, the differentiating economic status between the two countries in which Ghana supersedes Côte d'Ivoire brings attention to the impact of colonial rule on economic development in the two countries. I argue that the choice of direct rule by the British in colonial Ghana created the opportunity for more successful economic development than the choice of indirect rule by France in colonial Côte d'Ivoire.

In this paper, I plan to answer the question of whether or not colonial rule matters for past,

present, and future economic development. By first establishing a pre-colonial comparison between Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire in terms of geography and indigenous composition, this will allow me to look at the impacts of different styles of colonization on economic development without wondering whether pre-colonial conditions caused such results in which Ghana's economic development is higher than that of Côte d'Ivoire's. I will then introduce the culture of colonization during the late 1800s and first half of the 1900s and differentiate between the philosophy of French and British colonization along with the similarities of their choices in arbitrary border creation for their colonies. After establishing the French and United Kingdom's decisions in Côte d'Ivoire and Ghana's colonization, I will introduce the idea of French "direct rule" which prioritized forced assimilation, and British "indirect rule" which focused on delegating and utilizing existing indigenous institutions. The analysis of different methods of colonial rule brings me to examine economic effects in liberated Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire such as capital flight, the strength and sufficiency of economic institutions, and the effects of capital investment. Such analysis calls to attention the advantages of British versus French colonial rule in former West African colonies and leads me to a conclusion that explains the economic divergence between the two former colonized states of the same time period. Although my argument explains how indirect rule in Ghana by the UK created economically better conditions than France's choice of direct rule in Côte d'Ivoire, I conclude my analysis by clarifying that although such benefits of British colonization exist relative to French colonization, such benefits must be looked at with caution when thinking about the still existing impact of colonial legacy on such countries.

Similarities between Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire

In order to compare the colonial legacies of the UK and France in Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire, it is important to establish a similarity comparison between the two countries so that diverging economic outcomes can be looked at as the result of differing French and British colonial types of rule. Looking at geography, both countries are situated in West Africa and share borders with both the Atlantic Ocean and with one another, with Côte d'Ivoire being in the west, and Ghana being in the east. The geographical terrain between the two countries is also comparable to the north as both are composed of "small, rolling hills" with the remaining geographical subsections of the rest of each country not being very mountainous (Nordas 2008). Secondly, when looking at the period under which Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire were held under conditions of European colonization, although colonized by different countries, both Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire were colonized during the same period with Ghana being under official British control from 1902 to 1957, and Côte d'Ivoire under French subjugation from 1893 to 1960 (BBC News 2020; France 24 2010). Lastly, when looking at the indigenous makeup of both countries we can see that today there are more than 60 ethnic groups in both Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire, with the pre-colonial structure of power in the two countries oriented towards that of the Akan ethnic indigenous group as having the most influence (U.S. Department of State 2021) (U.S. Department of State n.d.). Indigenous peoples held significant importance in the region's pre-colonization governing structures because local indigenous tribal rulers exercised administrative control over their peoples (Gagne 2020). In establishing the above similarities between the two countries, this gives me the ability to evaluate British and French colonial policies and their impacts on economic development.

Colonial Systems

When analyzing the colonial history of

Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire, we can see that the similarities between British and French colonial systems concerned the simultaneous goal of increasing wealth, power, and prestige (Athow & Blanton 2002). Another commonality between the two different methods of colonization is the creation of arbitrary administrative borders without regard for the indigenous population that habited in such geographical areas before European arrival (Miles 2015). Precolonization, indigenous people, such as the Akan people who were the most populous tribe of the region, were not constrained by such artificial borders created by the French and the British. By creating borders without regard for the individuals who were native to West Africa, the British and the French prioritized their accumulation of wealth and prestige over indigenous peoples' administrative structures and cultures (Athow & Blanton 2002). Despite these similarities in the process of colonization in Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire, after looking at specific methods of colonial subjugation on such African colonies, we can see that the methods of carrying out resource extraction greatly differed due to the different colonial styles of the British and the French.

The French colonial organization characteristics were based on the idea of creating a "greater France through colonial assimilation into the "superior" French culture" (Athow & Blanton 2002). Through following nationalistic narratives with historical French Revolutionist ideology, methods of French colonization worked to integrate indigenous populations into French culture by enforcing a shared French language, culture, religion, and education system (Athow et al. 2001). These assimilation policies adopted by the French introduced the French idea of superiority and disregard for indigenous ways of life in the colonies. As a result of these French beliefs, the choice of using direct rule in colonial Côte d'Ivoire was used.

Looking at the British motivations behind

colonization, the British believed that native Africans were "essentially different" than Europeans and that such assimilation strategies would not work (BBC n.d.). Additionally, the British recognized the costliness of having large-scale direct administration, the fear of hostility and revolutions from subjugated populations, and the already existing indigenous institutions that were capable of effective governance in Colonial Ghana (Gcerevision Cameroon 2018). When looking at the above British narratives about colonization in West Africa, it can be understood why the British used indirect rule in Ghana.

Contrasting French and British Colonial Rule: Direct vs. Indirect Rule

Through recognizing the broad differences in how France and the United Kingdom governed their colonies, it is important to establish the structural differences between French direct rule and British indirect rule. Such diverging choices of colonial administration, as I analyze in the following section and the economic development section, can be used to explain the differences between Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire's economic systems.

French Direct Rule

The French system of direct rule can be defined as the French government taking absolute control over Côte d'Ivoire's precolonial administration and institutions (Athow et al. 2001). In doing so and in following discipline with tendencies to assimilate natives to French culture, the process of French colonization considered Côte d'Ivoire and other French colonies in West Africa "as mere provinces overseas" (Boahen 1986). In creating systems of rule in Côte d'Ivoire, the French government "stripped local chiefs of their historic influence and power, marking them as subordinates to the French administrators (Athow et al. 2001). By enacting such a system, the French assumed superiority in their Parisian-based institutions and replaced the already existing

and established indigenous institutions that natives of Côte d'Ivoire were used to being governed by. In doing so, rule of law and administration in the colonies was enacted and enforced from Paris rather than through the local systems of power.

In looking further at the implications of French direct rule on native populations in Côte d'Ivoire, it can be seen that the French government tried to completely erode the role and respect for native tribe's (such as the Akan people) chiefs by making the existing chief responsible for tax collection and mobilization of slave labor for French cash crops (Broussalian 2015). Such a process created disdain toward both the pre-colonial chiefs and the French institutions. As the French viewed indigenous polities and existing institutions as an obstacle to resource extraction, such a form of direct rule was used in order to assimilate the indigenous populations to the assumed dominant French style of life and governance.

British Indirect Rule

British indirect rule in its West African colonies can be looked at as a process that used "existing tribal structures and traditions as conduits for establishing rules and regulations while English officials worked behind the scenes" (Gagne 2020). This laissez-faire structuring of colonial institutions in Ghana had the intention of UK involvement in Ghana not holding goals of assimilation, but instead being that of economic stability (Athow & Blanton 2002). The British method of indirect rule, in contrast to the French form of direct rule, allowed local tribal rulers and elites to directly administer the indigenous populace and to establish control of the geographical territory that now belonged to the UK. The benefits of this method of colonial subjugation were that the United Kingdom saved money on administrative costs as they did not have to finance superfluous quantities of British soldiers toward delegating in Ghana. Additionally, not trying to assimilate British institutions into already existing ingenious

ones created less resentment and opposition to British decision-making in Ghana (Gagne 2020). Instead of holding direct "on the ground" control in Ghana, British authorities allowed the continuation of indigenous tribal institutions and culture, with the exception of holding a veto power as a last resort for decision-making in the British colony (Gagne 2020). In establishing the difference between British economic institutions and rule of law to that of the existing tribal ones in Ghana, it can be seen that the UK viewed its colonies as separate establishments to the continental UK and did not foresee the benefits of such assimilation processes that the French government had used in Côte d'Ivoire.

Results of Analysis: British Strategy over French Strategy for Economic Development

The analysis of French direct rule in Côte d'Ivoire and British indirect rule in Ghana leads me to the conclusion that the British government's decisions of utilizing indigenous institutions and treating colonies as separate entities from the continental UK have created stronger economic conditions in liberated Ghana than that of liberated Côte d'Ivoire. By observing the differences in capital investment during the period of colonization, capital flight from Côte d'Ivoire to Ghana, and the direct versus indirect methods of rule's role in the creation of sufficient and flexible economic systems of the two liberated countries, I will further argue in the strength of British colonial structures over that of the French.

Capital Investment

When analyzing the capital investment that the United Kingdom and France put into colonial Africa, it can be seen that the UK invested more than ten times than France did into its colonies (Gagne 2020). Capital investment can be defined as the financial expenditures that a government or a business makes in order to purchase assets such as land, machinery, and buildings (Ward 2021). The overwhelmingly higher British contribution to its colonies draws me to the conclusion that the British viewed its colonies as both a current investment in the form of resource extraction and also as a future form of capital return in the long run. By investing money into colonial Ghana, the United Kingdom created better infrastructure and other forms of nonresidential investment (machinery, factories, technology, roads, etc.) that made postliberation Ghana in a better infrastructure situation than that of Côte d'Ivoire.

Capital Flight in the form of Labor Transfers

In recognizing the creation of arbitrary borders due to France's and the United Kingdom's colonial claims in West Africa, it is important to recognize the indigenous people who habited on the land before European arrival. As the French form of direct rule was stricter with assimilation practices and with abolishing indigenous institutions in Côte d'Ivoire than that of the British's indirect rule in Ghana, many indigenous people fled Côte d'Ivoire for Ghana during the colonial occupation period with the hopes of better conditions and a higher quality of life (Anarfi et al. 2003). Such quantities of people fleeing Côte d'Ivoire for a new life in British Ghana can be seen in the 1931 Ghana census that recorded 61.9% (196,000 out of the total 290,000) of the non-Ghanan born population being from colonies in French Africa (Anarfi et al. 2003). As a result of the economic success and welcoming of indigenous institutions in Ghana, many indigenous people of Côte d'Ivoire also fled to Ghana post-liberation (Anarfi et al. 2003). Although capital flight is traditionally looked at as a transfer of financial capital from one state to another, I further expand this definition to include human capital as part of the labor force. This capital flight from Côte d'Ivoire to Ghana of individuals both during and after France's colonization of the area created a stronger Ghanaian workforce and provided Ghana the human capital via labor to contribute to bettering Ghanaian infrastructure via the UK's capital investments.

Strength of Institutions in Ghana vs.

Côte d'Ivoire: Economic Sufficiency and Flexibility

When thinking about the diverging theories of how the United Kingdom and France viewed their colonies as either self-sufficient separate entities or with the goals of forced assimilation, along with the use of existing indigenous institutions against European ones, I recognize the strength of the United Kingdom's strategy in creating a stronger post-liberated West African state in terms of economic flexibility and economic self-sufficiency. In this thought process, I bring to attention the advantages of using indigenous institutions as such systems were favored by native Ghanaian populations. As the United Kingdom ruled indirectly and allowed more flexibility relative to France's Côte d'Ivoire, such indigenous institutions were able to succeed and evolve to economic circumstances post-colonization (Miles 2015). On the contrary, post-liberation after Côte d'Ivoire's independence from France, indigenous institutions that were used by native people of Côte d'Ivoire were not used. As France retreated from its former colony, this left Côte d'Ivoire in a situation in which Côte d'Ivoire remained reliant on France and its institutions for economic development (Athow & Blanton 2002). As France created a linkage of dependency during its occupancy of Côte d'Ivoire through the use of direct rule, post-colonial Côte d'Ivoire struggled to establish institutions that catered toward its local economic problems and long-term development goals (Athow & Blanton 2002).

Looking at the usage of British indirect rule in which economic institutions were not bureaucratic and instead were deliberated by local indigenous chiefs, we can also analyze the use of social welfare in both countries. In Ghana, the national government "promotes building relaxed social systems that rely upon the extended family or village" in contrast to Côte d'Ivoire's usage of "dismantling those traditional structures in favor of more formal bureaucratic structures" (MacLean 2002). Although both countries utilize social welfare systems, the usage and strength of traditional tribal structures (as a result of the UK's indirect rule) in recognizing need and distribution are both more efficient and more receptive of the public than that of Côte d'Ivoire's bureaucratic system (MacLean 2002). Therefore, some of the differences in the economic institutions and selfsufficiency of both Côte d'Ivoire and Ghana can be attributed to France's and the United Kingdom's colonial methods of rule.

Significance and Lasting Post-Colonial Legacy

In recognizing the results indicating that the UK's colonial systems in Ghana created a better economic outlook than that of France's in Côte d'Ivoire, I come to the conclusion that such an argument is supported by variables such as capital investment, capital flight, and the relative strength and flexibility of post-colonial institutions. However, an argument that arises when analyzing these results concerns itself with the many different variables that determine the economic "success" for a country. Although my study uses such factors as listed above, other individuals who study the political and economic effects of colonization may refer to different aspects of economic success, such as the relative use of oil rents in following the argument that countries who depend on oil rents are linked to lower state and economic stability (Arezki & Brückner 2009). As Ghana has a larger portion of its GDP from oil rents compared to Côte d'Ivoire, one might hypothesize that Côte d'Ivoire may hold a better economic status (The World Bank 2021). Such a hypothesis along with the use of analyzing the colonial effect on other economic indicators and variables that measure economic success and development within a country should be further evaluated in further comparative studies of analysis.

Although there may be other factors that explain the economic development of Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire, my comparative analysis of British and French colonial systems on its former colonies concludes that the British method of indirect rule created a better economic forecast when looking at factors such as capital investment, capital flight, and the strength and flexibility of economic institutions. This comparative study is useful to explain the effects of different countries' colonization methods on present-day economic affairs within former colonies. By establishing similarities between Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire in terms of geography and pre-colonial indigenous makeup, I can analyze the economic effects of colonization without establishing causality to relatively influential pre-colonial factors. A comparative process such as this reminds us of the longlasting legacy of colonialism, calls attention to economic development strategies of possible application to colonially-established institutions, and helps explain the present-day economic conditions in formerly colonized Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire.

Works Cited

"1960: The year of Independence." 2010. *France 24*, February 16, 2010. https://www. france24.com/en/20100214-1960-yearindependence.

Admin (Ed.). 2018. "Why did Britain adopt indirect rule?" *GceRevision*, January 18, 2018.. https://cameroongcerevision.com/britainadopt-indirect-rule/.

Anarfi, John, Stephen Kwankye, Ofuso-Mensah Ababio, and Richmond Tiemoko. 2003. "Migration from and to Ghana: A Background Paper." *Development Research Center on Migration, Globalization, and Poverty.*

Athow, Brian, and Robert G. Blanton. 2002. "Colonial Style and Colonial Legacies: Trade Patterns in British and French Africa." *Journal of Third World Studies*, 19(2), 219–241.

"Ghana Country Profile." 2020. *BBC News*, December 11, 2020. https://www.bbc.com/ news/world-africa-13433790

"The story of Africa BBC World Service." n.d. *BBC News*. https://www. bbc.co.uk/worldservice/africa/features/ storyofafrica/14chapter2.shtml

Blanton, Robert, T. David Mason, and Brian Athow. 2001. "Colonial style and post-colonial ethnic conflict in Africa." *Journal of Peace Research*, 38(4), 473–491.

Boahen, Adu 1986. *Topics in West African History*. London: Longman..

Broussalian, Kasia. 2015. "Overcoming Colonial Vestiges in Côte d'Ivoire and Ghana." *New York University Journal of Political Inquiry*. http://www.jpinyu.com/wp-content/ uploads/2015/01/overcoming-colonialvestiges-in-cote-d-ivoire-and-ghana.pdf.

Gagne, Jackson. 2020. "A Socioeconomic Analysis of Francophone and Anglophone West Africa." *IdeaExchange@UAkron*. https:// ideaexchange.uakron.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=2193&context=honors_ research_projects.

MacLean, Lauren Morris. 2002. "Constructing a social safety net in Africa: An institutionalist analysis of colonial rule and state social policies in Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire." *Studies in Comparative International Development*, 37(3), 64–90.

Miles, William F.S. 2015. "Postcolonial Borderland Legacies of Anglo–French partition in West Africa." *African Studies Review*, 58(3), 191–213.

Nordas, R. 2008. "Identity Polarization and Conflict: State Building in Côte d'Ivoire and Ghana." *Center for the Study of Civil War*, 1–25. https://www.prio.org/publications/4132.

The World Bank. 2021. "Oil rents (% of GDP) - Côte d'Ivoire." The World Bank. https:// data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PETR. RT.ZS?end=2020&locations=CI&sta rt=2016.

"U.S. Relations with Ghana" 2019. U.S. Department of State, March 6, 2019. https:// www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-ghana/

"Côte d'Ivoire." n.d. *U.S. Department of State.* https://2009-2017.state.gov/p/af/ci/iv/index. htm

Ward, Susan. 2021. "What is capital investment? "*The Balance Small Businesses*, March 17, 2021. https://www.thebalancesmb. com/capital-investment-2948114.



Ben Lahey '21.5

The Greek Debt Crisis and the Problem of Depression-Prevention

Abstract

As Greece enters its second decade of debt crisis and depression, hindsight reveals that austerity offered in 2010 as the cure for unsustainable debt—has impoverished the country and worsened its debt burden. In this paper, I argue that while popular analyses of the crisis conclude that austerity failed, the more meaningful takeaway from the Greek debt crisis is that no policy response could have succeeded. The macroeconomic models which inform modern policymaking neglect the influences of capitalism and the people on the acceptable range of policy options and thus cannot provide solutions for all crises as Keynes once hoped they would.

The Greek Depression is a rejection of the best hopes of modern political economy. Since WWII, technocracy has been the dominant form of the capitalist state; recessions are tamed, financial crises frozen, booms fueled, and growth sustained. At best, macroeconomics since Keynes has reached the heady euphoria of Robert Lucas' 2006 proclamation that "the central problem of depression-prevention has been solved," and at worst there have been failures for which hindsight reveals theoretical alternatives—a larger stimulus package, more skillful management of the interest rate, any number of targeted policies. Technocracy remains legitimate because to intellectuals unaffected by crises, theoretical frameworks can be updated and solutions offered in hindsight.

There were no solutions to the Greek crisis. By the time George Papandreou's center-left government realized in 2009 that previous governments had concealed tens of billions of euros in unsustainable public debt, Greece's only choices were to accept bailouts from Europe and the IMF, or default and exit the Eurozone. Bailouts came on the condition that Greece drastically reduce government spending to decrease its debt burden. A decade of wage, pension, and social insurance cuts amidst persistent unemployment has accelerated—if not caused—Greece's slide into the worst depression experienced by any OECD country since 1933. Analysts of the Greek crisis generally conclude either that the trio of bailout deals negotiated with Europe and the IMF would have been successful if not impeded by public and political opposition (Papaconstantinou 2016), or alternatively that the bailout deals were built on flawed economics which would have contracted the economy even if implemented perfectly (Blanchard and Leigh 2013; Galbraith 2016; Stiglitz 2016).

I argue that critics are right to call the bailout measures counterproductive, but that there is a more troubling takeaway from the Greek crisis. The post-war political economy strives for a complete model of the economy which will light the path to Keynes' vision of "economic bliss" (Keynes 1930, 75), where the worst tendencies of capitalism are neutralized by apolitical, technocratic management. The Greek experience reveals a pair of constraints on Keynes' vision. First, technocratic institutions are subordinate to the rules of capitalism and cannot always subdue it. The European Union and the IMF, for all their technocratic expertise, could not have saved Greece without restructuring the European system or forcing private entities to forgive billions of euros in Greek debt at the onset of the crisis. Such a radical approach was prohibited by the technocracy's own rules and by fear of backlash from international markets. Second, Greece shows that apolitical management is unrealistic because rational people will refuse painful policies, even if those policies are justified by intellectual exercise. Technocratic political economy is therefore constrained by a compromise between what is acceptable to capitalism and what is acceptable to the people. The policies allowed by this compromise might be successful in general, but sometimes, like in Greece, they are not enough to avoid economic meltdown. The technocracy's attempt to navigate opposition between these forces will tend to favor the constraints of capitalism. The Greek case exhibits this favoritism in the European technocracy's rejection of a 2015 referendum against austerity and in the subsequent imposition of European power over Greece's policy-making process.

Technocratic management rests on the belief that a scientific approach to macroeconomics can moderate the business cycle by surveying capitalism from a birds-eye view and tweaking where necessary. These tweaks need not be economically Keynesian; rather management in the "Keynesian spirit" as used here holds that "if you leave [the economy] to me, I will take care of it" (Mann 2017, 54). I will continue to use "Keynesian" in this sense, as Geoff Mann does in In the Long Run We Are All Dead, to describe intellectual management of capitalism in general; policies like fiscal consolidation are then "Keynesian" in this sense, even if Keynes and the ever-vigilant arbiters of What Keynes Really Meant

(Robinson 1962; Minsky 1975) would disagree.

Management in the Keynesian spirit assumes that technocracy can subordinate capitalism, and the Greek crisis reveals exceptions to this assumption in the powerlessness of both the Greek and European technocracies to reverse the debt crisis. Greece's technocracy was powerless by design as members of the European Union are subject to monetary policy enacted by the European Central Bank (ECB). Lacking monetary sovereignty, Greece could only pay off its debts the oldfashioned way: budget cuts and bailouts. As the Troika—the technocracy formed by the European Commission, the ECB, and the IMF—was the only body ready to give Greece a bailout package, they held complete control over the negotiations. The deal the Troika dictated to the Papandreou government in 2010 provided Greece the funds to avoid default on the condition that it enact structural reforms, austerity, and privatization to bring the annual deficit to from 11% of GDP to 3% by 2014. Both the Papandreou government and Greek opposition parties saw such a reduction as absurd, even designed to fail (Papaconstantinou 2016; Galbraith 2016).

Could the Troika have taken another course to save Greece? Stiglitz (2016) argues that the European system is too rigid and too monetarist to have effectively prevented the crisis, but offers that within the system as it was in 2010, the answers were debt restructuring and a more "inclusive capitalism" (2016, 317). Debt restructuring was not considered in the first two years of the crisis since Greece's spreads were already high due to the threat of restructuring. Troika-enforced haircuts for Greek bondholders would have solidified the idea that Greek bonds were worthless—restructuring is generally treated as soft default for a reason (Reinhart and Rogoff 2011, 80). An inclusive capitalism, in Stiglitz's view, would have seen the Troika promoting growth in the Greek economy as opposed to focusing on decreasing the debt burden. In 2021, it should be clear that Stiglitz is at least intellectually correct: a decade of austerity has

left Greece's debt-to-GDP ratio much higher than it was in 2010 (Stiglitz 2016, 5). A decade of pro-growth stimulus would have at least decreased the debt-to-GDP ratio via GDP growth. Beyond the macro effects, the stimulus route would have averted a decade of poverty, brain drain, and social disintegration caused by austerity.

A key constraint on technocracy exhibited during the Greek crisis is that even though Stiglitz can provide intellectually correct solutions to the crisis, these solutions could never have been implemented. Even if the Troika in 2010 had less faith in the stimulative properties of austerity, it is hard to imagine any part of the European system agreeing to a massive stimulus package for a country on the verge of sovereign default. Convincing European politicians to support the bailouts was already extremely difficult with provisions that Greece would be punished for its perceived profligacy (Papaconstantinou 2016); it seems unrealistic that even with intellectual backing the Greeks could have negotiated a non-punitive, pro-growth package. German chancellor Angela Merkel's infamous suggestion to Papandreou "why don't you sell your islands?" in lieu of a European bailout belies the unwillingness of the technocracy to send money to Greece.

More importantly, it is not certain that international markets would have accepted a solution that did not involve budget cuts. Markets viewed Greek bonds as incredibly risky, so an essential piece of the recovery was convincing buyers that Greece was not going to default or soft default via debt restructuring. Market appeasement is a psychological game: Greek credit spreads fell, briefly, after the first bailout passed but soon rose higher than before. Greek bonds were downgraded to junk status one month later (Papaconstantinou 2016, 105). Surely markets appreciated the 2010 bailout deal, but market behavior is often driven by narratives (Akerlof and Shiller 2010; Shiller 2019) and the credibility of the narrative that Greece would escape default, absent an indefinite Troika backstop, rested on

concrete actions towards debt reduction. Given that an indefinite backstop was off the table in 2010, the Troika could not seriously offer Greece a growth package without austerity provisions, for markets would see insufficient short-term action on the debt and would very likely retaliate. Both the Greek and European technocracies were being held hostage by the market: Greece's debt was unsustainable and alternatives to austerity were unacceptable because markets deemed it so.

Figure 1 shows the credit spread of Greek bonds against German bonds since 2005, with the dates of bailouts and other interventions indicated. Markets were not satisfied with even the most conservative, market-friendly interventions, so the spreads in *Figure 1* should be seen as a baseline that other options like earlier restructuring or austerity-less stimulus would have far exceeded in the short run.

Greece did come to an agreement with the Troika to restructure a portion of its debt in 2011, erasing about €100 billion of debt in a day. Figure 1 shows that this approach ended up being more of a band-aid than Greece would have hoped, but Stiglitz (2016, 280) and Sandbu (2015, 200) argue that it would have been much more effective if implemented at the onset of the crisis. The market-related issues with this approach have been established, but it is important to add that such a radical solution is only sensible for Greece in retrospect. Any country would take the medium-term credit risk of a soft default to avoid a decade of depression, but that was not a realistic choice in 2010. The use of restructuring in 2011 underscores how serious the crisis became in only a year, and the reaction of credit spreads to restructuring in Figure 1 shows temporary success.

Amidst rising spreads, the Papandreou government and its successors continued to implement austerity in pursuit of market satisfaction. The Papandreou government embodied Mann's conception of Keynesian spirit as a belief that "civilization is a bourgeois project" (2017, 118). The Keynesian utopia is managed by highly-educated technocrats, not politicians or the people; after all Keynes believed that "politics is continuously distorted by the inescapable fact of poverty" (Mann 2017, 56). If the technocracy is not sufficiently skilled, then poverty will leak into politics and the people will demand a change in management. This is the form of political economy present in most capitalist countries since WWII.

There is an asymmetry inherent to Keynesianism in this sense. The public will accept sweeping bureaucratic management when it stands to gain something - direct relief, shorter recessions, easy credit - but when the ostensibly-scientific management prescribes austerity it will lose legitimacy. It is well known that Keynes' suggestion of fiscal expansion in busts and consolidation in booms tends to be abandoned as soon as booms start - no one wants to "take away the punch bowl just as the party gets going," in the words of ex-Fed chair William Martin. If macroeconomic policymaking is an approximation to science as Keynes and the modern political economy see it— then people must act rationally and largely individualistically. Rational, individualistic people would never accept austerity in return for smaller credit spreads and the future well-being of the representative household.

It is difficult to fault Papandreou for playing ball with the Troika, but Papaconstantinou's memoir makes it clear the government was comfortable taking a hacksaw to the budget without consideration for the Greek people. Large-scale privatization of public utilities was at first taboo due to "ideology" and "patronage" (2016, 182), but as the crisis continued and the Greek people became even less able to absorb utility price hikes, Papaconstantinou spearheaded selloffs in water, energy, transportation, and other essential services. "We seemed to be safe from the main opposition accusing us of selling out the country," he writes, celebrating limited pushback from Greece's right-wing parties. When the government proposed pension cuts

—reneging on past employment contracts— Papaconstantinou disparaged a leftist colleague for asking the finance minister to exhibit more "social sensitivity," writing that "someone has to foot the bill" (2016, 155). The government was certain it could handle the debt if opposition parties and the people stayed out of it. To Papaconstantinou, economic management must be cold, calculating, and unwavering in the face of the distractions of growing poverty.

Research since the crisis has revealed that Papandreou and many of his successors were in large part the impoverishers. Figure 2 gives indexes of Greek government expenditures, the unemployment rate, electricity prices, and GDP per capita with the fourth quarter of 2009 set to 100. The extremity of change in the unemployment rate makes the other series seem more moderate; note however that government spending and GDP per capita both declined to 60-70% of their 2009 values while utilities like electricity became 60% more expensive concurrent with privatization. As many authors have pointed out, the tight correlation between government spending and GDP per capita suggests a fiscal multiplier of at least one.

At what point on the steady course of the youth unemployment rate to 58% did the good-faith efforts of the Papandreou government to work within the European system become "economic policy as moral abomination" (Galbraith 2016, 1)? The Greek government must be afforded that the world's most skilled technocrats agreed to slash government expenditures would both shrink the debt and stimulate the economy by decreasing state involvement in domestic markets. Blanchard and Leigh argue convincingly that the IMF probably assumed Greek budget cuts would have a fiscal multiplier around 0.5, meaning that government spending cuts would stimulate private sector activity on net. Blanchard and Leigh show that fiscal multipliers in Greece and other countries on the "EU periphery" were, in reality, closer to 1.5, meaning that

budget cuts rippled through the economy and decreased private sector activity on net.

Therefore, under a popular yet mistaken understanding of government financing, the Troika forced the Papandreou government and their successors to sacrifice the Greek economy and the Greek people in pursuit of stimulus, debt reduction, and good credit. The Greek people responded with protests, general strikes, and several terror attacks as the government cut wages, pensions, and access to utilities amidst depression (Papaconstantinou 2016; Galbraith 2016). Papaconstantinou remembers being "shocked" to hear from a journalist that he was the "most hated man in Greece" (2016, 131). Such an intense public response should have been expected given that the technocracy's own economic frameworks would deem the people completely irrational for not responding this way.

The public uprising against Greek technocracy culminated with the shock victory of Greece's self-proclaimed radical leftist party SYRIZA in 2015. The SYRIZA government was led by PM Alex Tsipras and finance minister Yannis Varoufakis, who had both campaigned as alternatives to the existing technocracy who would challenge austerity and fight back against the Troika (Galbraith 2016).

Even though Tsipras was eventually forced to continue the austerity programs, his election represented a second constraint on technocracy. The Greek people were dissatisfied with the technocracy in 2015, and in such an environment electoral victories by populist parties became achievable. Papandreou and his successors had gone too far and in doing so created the perfect target for charismatic politicians like Tsipras and Varoufakis. Popular resentment against austerity was so strong that Papandreou's center-left party fell from majority governance in 2009 to a string of single-digit vote shares since 2015 (Galbraith 2016, 150).

Tsipras staged a referendum on future austerity programs in July 2015, in which the

Greek people voted resoundingly against any new austerity. Galbraith characterizes the referendum as a move by SYRIZA to show the world how deeply the Greek people rejected austerity and to place the "moral burden on Europe" (2016, 152). The Troika did not accept surrender, and in fact, returned to Greece days later with harsher bailout conditions. With nowhere to turn, Tsipras shepherded this harsher deal through parliament despite Varoufakis's resignation in protest.

The terms of the post-referendum bailout deal indicate a direct acknowledgment by the Troika of the constraint placed on technocracy by popular outcry, and an attempt to sweep this constraint aside. The bailout required that "the Greek government must get approval from [the Troika] before introducing 'relevant' legislation... as of now, Greece is no longer an independent state," wrote Galbraith after Greece accepted this new deal (2016, 151). Varoufakis described this imposition by the Troika just weeks after a public referendum against the Troika as a "complete lack of any democratic scruples on behalf of the supposed defenders of Europe's democracy" (Galbraith 2016, 153). Lines had been drawn: the European technocracy recognized the threat the Greek people posed to its legitimacy and eliminated that threat.

The Greek crisis reveals two constraints on the power of modern technocracy. First, technocratic management must operate within the bounds of capitalism—in the Greek case this ruled out debt restructuring and other non-austerity solutions until much later in the crisis. Second, technocratic management is to some extent accountable to public backlash and there are some policies that will not be accepted by a rational people—in the Greek case this constraint meant the dissolution of Papandreou's party and the rejection of future austerity in the 2015 referendum. However, when these two constraints come into conflict as they did in Greece, the demands of capital will prevail. The European technocracy chose to strip the Greek people of a great degree of their popular sovereignty instead

of considering "radical" solutions—as if the Troika's decision to cripple democracy in its birthplace was in no way radical.

The Greek crisis is a grim reminder of the limits of Keynesian technocracy to neutralize capitalism's worse tendencies. It does not mean technocracy has failed as a whole, or that it is useless, or that Keynes was wrong to dream of "economic bliss." However, the wrong takeaways from the Greek crisis-simply that austerity does not work or that the Greek people were just too petulant-obfuscate the utter failure of technocratic management to provide *any* acceptable solution to the crisis. No new parameter of the stochastic process could make the technocracy's macro model complete, for the real world requires that it is not. The central problem of depressionprevention cannot be solved.

Figures

Figure 1: Perceived Risk of Greek Debt as Spread Between Greek, German 10-Year Bonds







Works Cited

Akerlof, George A., and Robert J. Shiller. 2010. Animal Spirits: *How Human Psychology Drives the Economy, and Why It Matters for Global Capitalism*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Blanchard, Olivier J, and Daniel Leigh. 2013. "Growth Forecast Errors and Fiscal Multipliers." *American Economic Review* 103 (3): 117–20. https://doi.org/10.1257/ aer.103.3.117.

Galbraith, James K. 2016. *Welcome to the Poisoned Chalice: The Destruction of Greece and the Future of Europe*. New Haven: Yale University Press.

Keynes, John Maynard. 1930. *John Maynard Keynes: The Essential Keynes*. Penguin Classics. United Kingdom: Penguin Classics.

Mann, Geoff. 2017. *In the Long Run We Are All Dead: Keynesianism, Political Economy, and Revolution*. Brooklyn: Verso.

Minsky, Hyman P. 1975. *John Maynard Keynes*. New York: McGraw-Hill.

Papaconstantinou, Giōrgos. 2016. *Game Over: The Inside Story of the Greek Crisis.* Scotts Valley, CA: CreateSpace Independent Publishing Platform.

Reinhart, Carmen M., and Kenneth S. Rogoff. 2011. *This Time Is Different: Eight Centuries of Financial Folly*. Princeton: Princeton Univ. Press.

Robinson, Joan. 1962. *Economic Philosophy*. New Brunswick, N.J: AldineTransaction.

Sandbu, Martin E. 2015. *Europe's Orphan: The Future of the Euro and the Politics of Debt.* Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Shiller, Robert J. 2019. *Narrative Economics: How Stories Go Viral & Drive Major Economic Events*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Stiglitz, Joseph E. 2016. *The Euro: How a Common Currency Threatens the Future of Europe*. New York: W.W. Norton & Company.

Rohatyn Center for Global Affairs Robert A. Jones '59 House 148 Hillcrest Rd Middlebury, VT 05753